EXAMINING THE PERCEIVED EFFICACY OF PROFESSIONAL LEARNING

IN GIFTED AND TALENTED EDUCATION

Kari Beth Lockhart

Dissertation Prepared for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

UNIVERSITY OF NORTH TEXAS

July 2023

APPROVED:

Anne Rinn-McCann, Committee Co-Chair and Chair of the Department of Educational Psychology Rachel Mun, Committee Co-Chair Darrell Hull, Committee Member Brenda Barrio, Committee Member Randy Bomer, Dean of the College of Education Victor Prybutok, Dean of the Toulouse Graduate School Lockhart, Kari Beth. *Examining the Perceived Efficacy of Professional Learning in Gifted and Talented Education*. Doctor of Philosophy (Educational Psychology), July 2023, 135 pp., 3 tables, 2 appendices, references, 113 titles.

This research aims to examine current practices in gifted and talented educator professional learning, as well as teacher attitudes, beliefs, and experiences towards gifted education in order to explore opportunities to further develop and improve professional learning structures. Through a gualitative methodology following the constructivist-interpretivist paradigm, this research utilizes a phenomenological interview design in which data from educator interviews are examined through thematic analysis. To support and further extrapolate on the feedback from the interviews, this research also includes a document analysis of the published descriptions of 30-hour educator training required for those providing GT services in the state of Texas. The thematic analysis of interviews identified three major themes and two minor themes after engaging in a deep analysis of the interview transcriptions. These major themes are the (1) utility of professional learning, (2) shared control of learning, and (3) understanding the whole student. Minor themes are (i) long-term career growth and (ii) role of professional support networks and connections. Results of the document analysis illustrate that the most frequent descriptions are associated with the abilities participants will take from the learning. Within this descriptive code, most of the language focused on learner competence, while few of the descriptions included references to self-efficacy, which is integral to adult learning and motivation. Implications and further areas for study provide guidance on future work in developing effective professional learning coursework.

Copyright 2023

by

Kari Beth Lockhart

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
LIST OF TABLES	vi
CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION	1
The Effects of the Educator on Gifted and Talented Students and Service	əs 1
Realizing Educational Outcomes	2
Supporting Equitable Outcomes for All	6
Purpose and Research Questions	13
Approach to Research	14
Conceptual Framework	15
Research Goals	17
CHAPTER 2. LITERATURE REVIEW	
Educator Perceptions of Gifted and Talented Professional Learning	
Sources of Attitudes and Beliefs	
Effects on the School Environment	
The Student Experience	25
Training and Professional Development	
Educator Attitudes and Beliefs about Professional Learning	
Effective Support for Teachers of Gifted Students	
CHAPTER 3. METHODS	
Qualitative Research Design	
Philosophical Perspectives and Paradigms	
Paradigm Selection	
Participants	
Materials	
Participant Screener Survey	
Educator Interviews	51
Professional Development Course Descriptions	
Data Analysis	
The Phenomenological Interview Design	
Thematic Analysis	53

Inductive Coding	55
Coding the Data	58
Document Analysis	64
Deductive Coding	65
Ensuring Trustworthiness	69
Credibility	69
Transferability	71
Dependability	72
Axiology	73
CHAPTER 4. RESULTS	75
Utility of Professional Learning	75
Responsiveness	79
Impact to the Classroom	80
Shared Control of Learning	81
Student/Teacher Partnerships	
Understanding and Honoring a Diverse Student Body	
Understanding the Whole Student	89
Social/Emotional Pedagogy	92
Learning from Shifting Lenses	93
Long-Term Career Growth	94
Personal Investment and Engagement	96
Dynamic Nature of Effective Instruction	97
Role of Professional Support Networks and Connections	98
Importance of Feedback and Modeling	99
Document Analysis of Professional Learning Descriptions	100
CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION	104
Key Findings	104
Application is Critical	105
Part of the <i>Why</i> is Missing	110
Learning is a Partnership	112
Implications	115
Limitations	

APPENDIX A. PARTICIPANT SOLICITATION FORM	121
APPENDIX B. INTERVIEW QUESTIONS	124
REFERENCES	126

LIST OF TABLES

Page

Table 1. Participant Demographics	49
Table 2. Coding Structure and Frequency	56
Table 3. Session Description Document Analysis	103

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

The Effects of the Educator on Gifted and Talented Students and Services

An educator's impact on society cannot be underestimated. From challenging the minds that will change the future to supporting communities day-to-day through work with students and parents, the educator's role is critical. Renzulli (2012) reflected on goals related to societal contributions and their alignment with democratic philosophies of education: leaders, paradigm-shifters, and innovators were all affected, one way or another, by educators who help build the foundation for their work. Educators, in essence, shape the future.

Looking through a less philosophical lens, one can begin by simply examining the amount of time spent working directly with students in order to appreciate the degree to which educators can impact both individuals and communities. For example, students in the state of Texas spend seven hours per day in public schools, an average of 180 days per year. Of this time, 1,260 hours are dedicated for instruction (U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, n.d.), excluding academic intervention, enrichment, and tutoring. During the school year, students spend more waking hours per week with educators than they do with their families. This dedicated teaching and learning time, when used productively, has the potential to provide students with the academic, social, and emotional supports necessary to be successful both within and beyond the school system.

The key here is the practice of using time *productively*. Educators must regularly be afforded opportunities for professional learning that equips them to provide students

with best-practice instruction, in order to maximize positive impact during time spent working together. Effective professional learning helps educators to constantly reshape and reimagine their craft to responsively meet the needs of an ever-changing student demographic. As a result of this dynamic learning and professional growth, students realize positive academic and developmental outcomes. Training and professional learning that equips educators with the resources and knowledge necessary to grow both their craft and their students must be relevant, timely, and directly impactful to classroom instruction (Lee & Lee, 2018). To improve outcomes for students, schools must support ongoing professional growth and development for faculty so that all learners are able to maximize their potential.

Realizing Educational Outcomes

What are the specific outcomes with which schools and educators should be concerned? At the state level, Texas' outcomes for education include encouraging and challenging students to meet their maximum educational potential; full matriculation through school systems resulting in a high school diploma; and students being appropriately prepared to be thoughtful and active members of society (Texas Education Agency, 2018). These are outcomes the state has articulated for *all* students in Texas' public education system. While these outcomes may look different from student to student, assurance that students will have equitable opportunities to achieve these goals can only be made through understanding the unique needs of the diverse populations found in Texas public schools.

One population that is continually overlooked by school systems, as well as individual educators in the classrooms, are gifted and talented (GT) students. These

students are learners who demonstrate advanced learning needs in comparison to their same age or grade peers (Texas Education Agency, 2019). David (2011) stated that, "One of the main problems of establishing gifted education is the comparatively low awareness of its need" (p. 104). What do gifted and talented students need to be successful? According to Johnsen's (2021) work in outlining standards for gifted and talented teaching and learning, some of the basic practices and considerations include:

- Collaboration with like-ability peers (this is a provision also outlined in the Texas State Plan for the Education of Gifted/Talented Students
- Opportunity for students to identify preferred approaches to learning, and having those approaches honored and developed in the classroom
- Adaptation or replacement of core curriculum for content that meets advanced learning needs
- Engaging in critical and creative thinking with students and providing opportunities for inquiry and problem-based models of learning
- Use of curriculum that facilitates deep explorations of cultures, languages, and diverse social issues

While this is not an exhaustive list of effective elements of gifted and talented teaching strategies, these key components provide a general outline for understanding the complex needs that GT learners have. These students demonstrate academic needs that require appropriate adaptations and modifications. Currently, there are very few policies in place to assure the "appropriateness" of a free and appropriate education guaranteed for all students. In Kaul and Davis's (2018) analysis of each state's Every Student Succeeds Act (EAA) plans, only 16 explicitly addressed how gifted and talented students would receive effective instruction. This leaves ample room for schools to misunderstand or overlook the learning needs of gifted and talented students. When these needs go unmet by individuals or systems who fail to realize that resources must

be invested into services supporting gifted education best practices, students do not have the necessary structures to realize their individual educational outcomes.

The "why" behind overlooking and under-serving gifted and talented students is multifaceted. Given the amount of time that students spend learning in Texas schools and the goals that the state has outlined for all students, it is important to understand the key structures and practices necessary to help students, including those identified as gifted and talented learners, achieve these outcomes. On a systems level, this student population consistently receives less focus, time, and attention in educator training and ongoing professional development (Lassig, 2019). Students with advanced learning needs fall into a category that seldom receive much, if any, time or attention during teacher training programs (Bain et al., 2007). According to the 2018-2019 State of the States in Gifted Education, only three study respondents indicated that their state required students in teacher preparation programs to take coursework related to gifted education (Rinn et al., 2020). The 2020-2021 State of the States in Gifted Education reported only one more respondent than the previous report (n = 4) indicated that university coursework was required for gifted education teachers (RInn et al., 2022). The lack of support for preservice teachers could be amended by learning through the required 30-hour foundational training required in Texas for teachers providing gifted and talented services; however, the content and quality of this training varies widely across providers.

The Texas State Plan for the Education of Gifted/Talented Students (Texas Education Agency, 2019) requires 30 hours of foundational professional learning for any teacher responsible for providing gifted and talented services. Of the 30 hours, 18 must

be spent on topics that include the nature and needs of gifted and talented students, identification and assessment of gifted and talented students, and curriculum and instruction for gifted and talented students. The content of the remaining hours may be determined by the local education agency (LEA) or another provider. While requiring 30 hours of training is a significant step in ensuring that educators are adequately prepared to work with gifted and talented learners, the content of these foundational hours is completely up to the provider, with no provisions in place to monitor the accuracy or quality of the material presented.

The lack of preservice education related to meeting the needs of gifted and talented students, coupled with the high levels of variability in the content and quality of the required 30-hour training is troubling, given that the prevalent service model for meeting the needs of GT learners relies on in-class differentiation (Gomez-Arizaga et al., 2020; Rinn et al., 2020,). In this service model, the teacher is responsible for implementing targeted intervention to accelerate, enrich, or extend the content to make learning appropriate for gifted and talented students. Effective differentiation for GT learners depends on the quality of teaching provided in their classrooms (VanTassel-Baska, 2021). Quality teaching requires quality training and professional learning opportunities, which are often not afforded to educators effectively or in a timely manner. Without the appropriate knowledge, foundation, or ongoing support for implementing the instructional practices GT learners require, educators are at a significant disadvantage in terms of requisite knowledge and skills to help their students succeed.

On an individual level, educator attitudes, beliefs, and misconceptions contribute

to the reticence to prioritize gifted and talented education. With little exposure to pedagogy around advanced learning, teachers are left to approach gifted and talented education with only their personal beliefs and presuppositions. Unfortunately, existing educator schemas frequently hold negative views about gifted and talented students and services (Berman et al., 2012; Szymanski et al., 2018). For example, when compared to services designed to support students who are language learners or those with special education needs, educators frequently adopt the belief that GT learners will be "fine on their own" without targeted academic intervention (Bain et al., 2007). Moreover, there is a pervasive belief among educators that allocating resources towards gifted and talented services removes resources for other specialized programs, such as special education or English language learning supports (Tirri et al., 2002). This is simply untrue. Gifted and talented students, unfortunately, are ignored due at least in part to these incorrect beliefs (Waterman, 2022), which certainly does not lead to equitable opportunities for this student demographic to maximize their potential and realize educational outcomes articulated by the state.

Supporting Equitable Outcomes for All

Teachers are the most important school-related catalysts for students' academic growth (Rice, 2003). Given this critical capacity to affect learners, the value of a wellprepared, knowledgeable, and skilled educator in ensuring that students maximize their potential cannot be underestimated. Indeed, educator preparation programs and professional development that build content knowledge, support practices for developing twenty first century skills, and provide readily applicable tools for success in increasingly diverse classrooms area ideal for organizations to grow and develop

educators (Olson, 2000; Borman et al. 2009, Mueninghoff et al., 2009; Olson, 2000; Wycoff et al., Nash et al., 2003). This training should be inclusive of the needs of *all* student populations. From English language learners to those receiving special education services, to gifted and talented students, the goals and objectives of educators' ongoing learning and development should focus on building the skills that support each learner in their classroom so that every student has the opportunity to maximize their potential. Because educator effectiveness is directly related to student academic achievement (Heck, 2009), educators must be properly trained on the specific and nuanced needs of the many student populations that they serve, including those of the gifted and talented.

For students to experience success in school, they must be engaged both as learners and members of the school community. Positive, productive engagement has three dimensions: behavioral (or actively participating in school), emotional (identification and belonging in school), and cognitive (use of self-regulation strategies) (Wang & Holcombe, 2010). The educator's role in promoting school engagement is essential. Through continual engagement in all three areas, a well-prepared educator can ensure that all students' academic experiences result in equitable growth. Within each dimension, there are key strategies and practices that teachers must be trained to employ to reach GT learners.

Behavioral Engagement

Behavioral engagement, defined as active participation in school (Wang & Holcombe, 2010) seems an obvious prerequisite for students to succeed. However, GT learners may underachieve, and effectively "fly under the radar" as a student group that

requires academic intervention. Because these students are not failing, it is easy to overlook a gifted and talented student's underachievement. When a student under achieves, there is a significant discrepancy between *expected* achievement (frequently measured by the identification tools used for gifted and talented services), and *actual* achievement (i.e., grades, teacher evaluation) (McCoach & Siegle, 2003). A classroom teacher may never see the assessment results used to identify a student for gifted and talented services and may not be aware of that student's academic potential. If the student has learned that they can maintain satisfactory grades with little to no effort, and this seems to satisfy their teacher, an opportunity to push this student to maximize their potential has been missed. The teacher may know that the student has been identified for gifted and talented services, and simply assume that they "just do not see it" in their classroom. Underachievement, however, can be reversed and students can be appropriately challenged by applying instructional strategies that will encourage positive behavioral engagement in the learning environment.

High academic press (i.e., establishing exacting standards and expectations for students) also relates to high behavioral engagement in school (Lee, 2012). Educators who communicate high expectations for their students do not focus on how quickly a student can learn something or high grades; rather, an educator who sets high standards focuses on encouraging each student to engage in challenging learning that results in the growth of knowledge and skills (Carpenter et al., 2004). Communicating to students that struggle is not only acceptable but encouraged, and holding individual students accountable for their learning, reinforces these high standards and expectations. This approach to establishing a classroom environment that challenges all

learners also encourages creativity, which in students, can manifest in independent thinking and openness to ideas (Olszewski-Kubilius et al., 2015). When students know that their creative ideas around a topic or standard are more valued than their score on an evaluation of the same material, they will more consistently engage in the academic environment because risk is low, and rewards are high (Gietz & McIntosh, 2014). Establishing an environment in which academic rigor and in-depth exploration of the material, rather than high achievement, is valued is the first step in engaging students behaviorally.

Communicating high expectations lays the groundwork for providing levels of academic rigor appropriate for gifted and talented learners. The framework for practices that maximize potential, supported by this groundwork, is centered on a mastery approach to learning. Teachers can best support behavioral student engagement by promoting an approach to learning that focuses on deep mastery of the content, rather than pressuring students to achieve consistently high grades on basic learning standards (Wang & Holcombe, 2010). When high standards and expectations are consistent, the shift in holding students accountable for their learning happens when teachers and students share continual feedback, set goals, and evidence the work put into reaching those goals. Effective educators of gifted and talented learners focus on higher learning rather than performance-goal orientation (Hong et al., 2011) because they know that continually high levels of cognitive rigor appropriately challenge GT learners to grow. The alternative to cognitive rigor and continual student growth is disengagement, underachievement, or "coasting" along quietly from grade to grade. Educators must learn the skills necessary in identifying and understanding

underachievement and strategies to sustain behavioral engagement in their gifted and talented learners.

Emotional Engagement

An emotionally engaged student feels a sense of belonging in the school environment, and positively identifies themself as a valued member of the learning community. Educators can support emotional engagement through purposefully building relationships and fostering an accepting and non-threatening learning environment (Hong et al., 2011). Demonstrating emotional responsiveness in the teacher-student relationship also relates to emotional engagement (Lee, 2012). Furthermore, acceptance by teachers and peers (Gietz & McIntosh, 2014) has been linked to student academic achievement. Although Texas's articulated student goal outcomes focus more on student achievement, it is important to remember the key role that being emotionally engaged in school plays in academic achievement. Educators must receive instruction on and engage in deliberate practice around including the types of structures that help gifted and talented students engage emotionally in their classes; that is, appropriate academic challenge, increased variety of learning topics, using depth of exploration in developing conceptual understandings, and more student choice and autonomy (Kitsantas et al., 2017). Educators require professional support in effectively leveraging these structures so that their GT learners feel like they are a valued member of the academic community, because the teacher understands and works to meet their unique needs.

Educators are also influential in the psychosocial development of students by demonstrating their care, expectations for success, and leveraging appropriate and

meaningful social and emotional interventions in the classroom (Brown et al., 2010). These interventions are sensitive to students' needs and demonstrate educators' knowledge of and investment in students' well-being. Educator traits and behaviors themselves are also influential in students' emotional engagement. Effective teachers of gifted and talented students demonstrate a willingness to make mistakes, selfconfidence, openness, flexibility, high tolerance of ambiguity, enthusiasm, and empathy (Hong et al., 2011). Cultivating these traits requires an investment in time on reflection, coaching, and purposeful goal setting on the part of the educator. The professional learning required for educators to internalize and practice strategies to support students' emotional engagement must be regular and current, and a priority for school systems.

Cognitive Engagement

The third dimension of engagement is cognitive engagement. This is defined as using self-regulation strategies to encourage the behavioral and emotional engagement necessary for student success (Wang & Holcombe, 2010). In their work on the psychosocial skills supporting gifted students' talent development, Olszewski-Kubilius et al. (2015) identified several skills rooted in self-regulation:

- Students' development of positive self-efficacy regarding learning
- Their ability to regulate mood and emotions
- Capacity to identify their own strengths and weaknesses and leverage those for academic growth and development
- Maintenance of positive academic emotions; and the ability to develop selfconfidence

These key pieces provide the third dimension of skills and practices that facilitate student engagement. A fully engaged student is one that can focus on developing their

gifts and talents in ways that allow them to realize their full academic potential.

Educators can impact this engagement piece in several ways. They must be trained to first recognize the characteristics and behaviors that signal underachievement and cognitive disengagement, and then to use the tools and strategies needed in developing and strengthening these skills. When identifying underachievement and cognitive disengagement, educators may notice students exhibiting low academic self-perception, students sharing negative attitudes towards school, teachers, and their classes, low motivation, poor self-regulation, and low valuation of personal and academic goals (McCoach & Siegle, 2003). Students who articulate these self-beliefs or demonstrate the classroom's outlined behaviors require intervention to enjoy cognitive engagement with school (Olszewski-Kubilius et al., 2015).

When educators identify these characteristics or behaviors, they must intervene with specific redirection of students' psychosocial constructs. In order to do this, requisite time and attention must be paid to learning about which strategies will most effectively impact students. To develop self-regulated learners, educators must understand how to teach and model what self-control, organization, planning and goalsetting, and deliberate practice look like for gifted and talented learners (Olszewski-Kubilius et al., 2015). They must do this through learning strategies on a level appropriate for this student population, as well as ones that focus on metacognition and realistic self-evaluation. Educators must also support students' emotional management skills in order for them to create support systems and engage mentors and peers (Olszewski-Kubilius et al., 2015), and learn how to recognize cognitive triggers for problematic behavior. Educators themselves must be afforded time for learning and

deliberate practice of interventions that support gifted and talented students' cognitive engagement.

If GT learners are to realize the goals and outcomes that the state of Texas has outlined for all its students, educators must be provided the professional learning opportunities to know, understand, and implement the practices necessary for student success. Effective learning opportunities must be continually embedded throughout the cycle of professional growth, and these opportunities must be designed with the knowledge of not only gifted and talented education best practices, but with knowledge of the teacher attitudes, beliefs, and current ideas held around gifted education.

Purpose and Research Questions

This research aims to examine both current practices in gifted and talented educator professional learning, as well as teacher attitudes, beliefs, and experiences towards gifted education to explore opportunities to further develop and improve professional learning structures. If a student spends a great deal of classroom time with a teacher who is effective, knowledgeable, and sensitive to their needs, then that student will likely experience progressive academic growth, as well as social and emotional gains. Conversely, in the classroom of a teacher who lacks the knowledge and skills necessary to support positive learning and growth, students are at a real risk for academic stagnation, as well as poor social and emotional development. Whether the impact on students is positive, negative, or neutral (i.e., amounting to no student growth) has a great deal to do with how effective teachers are in the classroom.

Gifted and talented students, like all other student populations, deserve teachers who are properly trained to help them maximize their potential. This research examines

teachers' experiences with current training and professional development practices in gifted and talented education in Texas, and how these experiences have impacted their attitudes, beliefs, and instructional practices. The following questions provide the framework for this research:

- 1. What are educators' experiences related to professional learning for teaching gifted and talented students in Texas?
- 2. What are educators' experiences in working with gifted and talented learners?
- 3. What are educators' perceptions of characteristics of gifted and talented learners?
- 4. What motivates educators to apply professional learning?
- 5. How has the 30-hour training required for Texas educators providing gifted services impacted teacher knowledge and pedagogy?

Approach to Research

The field of education is built around people: how individuals from a variety of backgrounds and experiences come together to support student learning and growth. On the state level, the Texas Education Agency's (TEA) mission and responsibilities pledge that the organization will, ."..improve outcomes for all public school students in the state by providing leadership, guidance, and support to school systems" (Texas Education Agency, n.d.). Leaders in the TEA must collaborate with lawmakers, scholars, and school districts to equip teachers and school administrators with the knowledge and tools required to meet an incredibly wide range of students' needs. Every stakeholder involved in decision making at this level comes with their own set of beliefs, experiences, and perspectives about what constitutes effective education, and these personal lenses color the decisions made at the highest level of education.

As organizations, schools must work to meet the expectations outlined by the

state. A significant component of this charge includes providing faculty members with support, through ongoing professional learning, that equips teachers to create impactful, equitable, and effective learning opportunities for an ever-evolving student body demographic. Improving student outcomes requires responsive, timely professional learning for teachers so that they are prepared to meet the needs of their students as they are. However, each teacher interprets this learning through the lenses of their own background, personal beliefs, previous experiences, and interactions with others that have shaped their perspective over time. Beginning at the state level and narrowing down to an individual teacher, education is unquestionably a human endeavor in every step and process. It is impossible to extricate the unique perspectives and influences that every stakeholder brings to the decision-making process, which directly impacts students. Digging into the questions of *what*, *why*, and *how* (Ormston et. al, 2013) can help shed light onto the complex, inter- and intrapersonal interactions in education that impact students in schools every day.

Conceptual Framework

This research is built upon a framework of concepts taken from various theories on motivation. Conceptual frameworks differ from theoretical frameworks in that conceptual frameworks organize concepts from multiple theories (Green, 2014) into a collection of ideas and constructs, inclusive of the components most relevant to a particular set of research questions. Rather than relying on one single theory, a conceptual framework helps researchers to interpret individuals' social realities and provide understandings, instead of theoretical explanations, which focus more on causality and analysis, as in quantitative models (Jabareen, 2009). Selecting concepts

from theories of motivation allows for the examination of the "why" behind attitudes and behaviors, rather than the causes and effects that explain behavior. Understanding what motivates individuals' choices, ideologies, and actions is critical in drawing out crosscutting themes in qualitative inquiry.

In Wigfield and Eccles' (2000) perspective on motivation, an individual's beliefs about expected performance (i.e., how well they will do) and degree of value placed in an activity is reflected in their choice of, and persistence and performance in, various activities. According to Eccles et al. (1983), the constructs that define this theory are *expectancies* and *abilities*. Expectancies are defined as beliefs regarding how well one will perform on an upcoming activity, and abilities are defined as one's self-beliefs about their competence in that activity (Eccles et al., 1983).

Ford et al. (2020) identifies components of social-cognitive theories of motivation to explain professional support in education. They cite the role of competency and selfefficacy in growing professionals: the more competent and well-equipped to perform a task, the higher one's self-efficacy regarding that task will be. Autonomy is also relevant in motivation, in that decision-making is internal and aligns to one's established goals and outcomes. Relationships and support networks also play a role in motivation. If individuals feel as if they have supportive relationships in place to support career growth, they will be more motivated to continue a growth trajectory. Along these same lines, the concept of relatedness--or feeling as if one has relationships with others who share similar experiences and can empathize--drives motivation. When affective needs like empathy from others are met, professionals are more likely to persist in career growth and development (Ford et al., 2020).

In their analysis of multiple theories of motivation, Hattie et al. (2020) identifies constructs common across theories. These constructs include self-efficacy and confidence, cognitive attributes such as self-regulation and self-thoughts, social comparisons and relatedness, and intrinsic, attainment, and utility value of tasks. Critical in all theories of motivation were the costs and benefits associated with the task or goal (Hattie et al., 2020).

The conceptual framework used for this research includes concepts drawn from these three studies of theories of motivation. Self-efficacy, task or goal valuation, utility, and relatedness and support in pursuing goals are all concepts that are resonant within each of these examinations of motivation. This conceptual framework guides the thematic analysis by providing constructs supporting a deductive analysis of the data. Teacher attitudes, behaviors, and experiences towards gifted education, as well as their engagement in professional learning is a cycle of self-beliefs, support, and valuation of a goal that provide rationale for subsequent motivation to change beliefs and practices. This framework supports the identification of potential relationships between perceptions of professional learning, changes to teacher behaviors in the classroom, and shifts in attitudes in order to leverage experiences and practices that could be useful in future professional learning around gifted education.

Research Goals

While Texas has laid the foundation for educators providing gifted and talented services to be equipped with the requisite knowledge for successful teaching and learning through requiring 30 hours of professional learning on gifted and talented education topics, questions around the quality and impact of the various iterations of

these trainings. This research seeks to explore how teachers' attitudes, beliefs, perceptions, and behaviors are impacted by the current 30-hour training and add to the body of knowledge around what types of professional learning experiences have the potential to make the greatest positive impact to gifted and talented students and their teachers.

CHAPTER 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

Educator Perceptions of Gifted and Talented Professional Learning It is perhaps most useful to begin at the core of what drives teachers' actions in the classroom: attitudes and beliefs about the nature of education and their students. As constructs, attitudes and beliefs differ. It's important to understand the key components that define *attitudes* and *beliefs* in order to fully appreciate their reciprocal nature, as well as their impact in the academic environment. Beliefs are the ideas and understandings that an individual thinks are true, whereas attitudes are the emotions and affective impressions a person has around a topic or idea (Szymanski et al., 2018). The feelings (attitudes) and thoughts (beliefs) work together in a reciprocal way to drive behavior. Ongoing interaction between attitudes and beliefs plays a significant role in shaping classroom culture, communication with students, and planning for instruction by driving the choices teachers make every day. In their work examining teachers' attitudes and beliefs about gifted education, Szymanski et al. (2018) outline an example illustrating how, ."..if teachers have the cognitive misunderstanding that gifted children do not require special instruction, then they may have negative attitudes toward providing individual curriculum" (p. 34). This combination of negative attitudes and beliefs about gifted education could then, for example, cause the teacher to behave in a way that will not support regular differentiation for their learners who need it. By not providing students with the type of learning they need, educators send a nonverbal message to gifted and talented students that their academic needs are not important or deserving of the teacher's efforts. The subsequent instructional choices the teacher

makes may focus more on lower-level instruction and pacing that leaves gifted students bored and disengaged. In this example, the teacher's negative attitudes and beliefs do not set the stage for a classroom where all learners can make equitable academic progress. If schools wish to understand the ways in which they can support student growth and achievement for everyone, including those with advanced academic abilities, gifts, and talents, then examining teacher attitudes and beliefs is a useful place to begin.

Sources of Attitudes and Beliefs

Because these constructs (*attitudes* and *beliefs*) presuppose behavior (Szymanski et al., 2018), it is critical to develop an understanding of where teacher's attitudes towards and beliefs about gifted education originate. The largest predictor of teacher attitudes towards gifted education is life experience (Berman et al., 2012); that is, whether the educator had experience as a gifted student or with a gifted family member, or previous interactions with other gifted individuals. Subjective experiences as the primary driver of teachers' attitudes towards gifted education leaves ample room for bias, and very little, if any, room for research-based knowledge from the field. In a study of pre-services teachers, Bain et al. (2007) found that approximately 76% of participants believed that gifted students would be successful in school without specialized services. This belief that gifted students do not need specialized services-presumably by virtue of advanced intellectual or academic ability--is prevalent among both pre-service and experienced teachers. Furthermore, many educators eschew the notion of "giftedness" altogether and feel that all students are gifted in one area or another (Berman et al., 2012; Tirri et al., 2002). With this knowledge, one must beg the

question of how teachers can be expected to meet the needs of gifted learners when a) they hold beliefs negating the idea that students identified for gifted services need specialized instruction; or b) "giftedness" is a relative idea and can be applied to any student across a variety of contexts. While there are many areas in which students may have exceptional abilities (e.g., athletics, fine arts, creativity), this research is focused on academic ability, and not all students possess the same degrees of academic ability. (*Ability* is not to be confused with *potential*. All students have the potential to learn and can do so using appropriate structures which help maximize their academic abilities.) If teachers believe that gifted students are not in need of academic intervention, or that giftedness is a nebulous concept which can be applied across all students and contexts, the implications for instruction do not seem favorable for gifted and talented learners.

It is clear how educator attitudes and beliefs can have a negative impact on the use of instructional practice that gifted students need to maximize their potential (Troxclair, 2013). Best-practice strategies for advanced instruction, including acceleration, curriculum compacting, ability grouping (see National Association for Gifted Children, n.d.) take time, conscientious planning, and effort on the part of the educator. When teachers feel as though their gifted students will "get it" without support, they view these strategies as an imposition on their time and efforts (Berman et al., 2012), and unfair to other learners in terms of how specialized resources are allocated (Tirri et al., 2002). This creates an issue of equity. Without effective instructional practices and planned, purposeful opportunities for advanced learning, gifted students lose out on the ability to make appropriate academic gains commensurate with their ability, let alone develop their gifts and talents over time.

Effects on the School Environment

The effects of negative teacher attitudes and beliefs on gifted education are farreaching. Beginning at a state level, teacher behaviors that are a product of negative attitudes and beliefs impact student learning in ways that are in direct opposition with the objectives of public education in Texas:

The mission of the public education system of this state is to ensure that all Texas children have access to a quality education that enables them to achieve their potential and fully participate now and in the future in the social, economic, and educational opportunities of our state and nation" (2 Texas Education Code §4.001, 1995).

Simply put, when the feelings and ideas teachers have towards gifted education are largely that these learners will be successful without purposeful instruction, that the time and effort required to plan effective learning opportunities for this group of students is not necessary or a "fair" use of resources, or that all students are somehow gifted, the subsequent impact in classrooms across Texas is not favorable for GT learners. The likelihood that these students will be able to achieve their potential is much lower, because teachers will likely not make instructional choices that include best practices that support continued academic gains for gifted students.

At the school and district level, teacher attitudes and beliefs towards gifted education affect not only the students' ability to fulfill their academic potential, but they also shape campus and classroom climate, and the social aspects of school. *Climate* refers to how an individual feels about and experiences the school (Kane et al., 2016); if gifted learners' needs are largely disregarded by the teacher, their school experience will likely be negative. Over time, these student experiences can become pervasive within and across classrooms and have a real impact on the overall climate of a campus

or school district. In terms of teaching and learning, the National School Climate Center (n.d.) reports that instructional strategies promoting academic challenge, individual attention, differentiated opportunities for demonstration of knowledge and skills, and an atmosphere conducive to dialogue and questioning all serve to develop and further a positive academic climate for all students. These are many of the same strategies that gifted students need to thrive; however, when negative teacher attitudes and beliefs drive teacher behavior away from including these provisions for GT learners, the school cannot support equitable academic growth for all.

In terms of the social and emotional aspect of school climate, educator attitudes and beliefs play a significant role. Research finds that many times, teachers hold negative conceptions of gifted students' social-emotional skills (Weyns et al., 2021), and view gifted students as defiant, insensitive, and social isolates (Geake & Gross, 2008). Accordingly, teachers also hold negative presuppositions about the relationship between the gifted student and the teacher (Weyns et al., 2021). If educators believe that students will exhibit poor behavior, or have difficulty interacting with peers, these presuppositions set the stage for an initial meeting between the teacher and their gifted learners to be overshadowed by negative expectations. Even if the teacher has not yet built rapport with these students and gotten to know them as individuals, they may approach interactions driven by their negative presuppositions, anticipating defiant or problematic behavior. Rather than allowing students' actual observed behavior and interactions to shape how the teacher builds relationships, these stereotypical beliefs can overshadow a potential positive relationship between the educator and their gifted students. It is easy to see how these preconceived ideas about gifted students' social

and emotional functioning and behaviors do not lay the groundwork for a positive school climate that is welcoming for this group of learners. *All* students need an environment in which they feel safe, accepted, and cared for, and these unfavorable preconceptions create a barrier in creating this climate for gifted students.

When teachers hold negative, stereotypical (i.e., defiant, poorly equipped to navigate social situations, emotionally unstable) beliefs about student traits and behaviors, they may also inadvertently create self-fulfilling prophecies in terms of gifted students' classroom behaviors. Certainly, when any student is met with overt or covert teacher communication that relay dislike or hostility, or expectations for unwelcome behaviors, they may feel alienated from the rest of the class for which the teacher has communicated a separate set of expectations altogether. Social-emotional stereotypes, shaped solely by teachers' personal beliefs and experiences with other gifted people (Berman et al., 2012) must be countered not only with factual information, but with opportunities for teachers to see gifted students as they do all the other learners in their classrooms; that is, as individuals with unique personalities and needs.

Finally, perhaps the most detrimental impact of teacher attitudes and beliefs towards gifted education is evident in the stereotypical conceptions of who or what a gifted student is. In a study of both pre-service and in-service teachers, Carman (2011) found that 85% of educators imagined a "gifted" student as White, and over half of the participants held stereotypical views of gifted students according to gender and ethnicity (male, White or Asian), interests (i.e., "nerd," "bookworm"), and even attributes such as glasses-wearing. Educators are less likely to identify characteristics of giftedness in non-Caucasian students, as well as students from low-income backgrounds, language

learners, or students receiving special education services (Peters & Engerrand, 2016). While this is problematic on many levels, in the context of this research it serves to underscore how deeply entrenched, biased, and uninformed teacher beliefs can be. The need for educator training and support in teaching gifted students is clear: for teachers to begin shifting their negative views of giftedness and gifted education practices, they must engage in professional learning that provides opportunities to counter uninformed beliefs (Troxclair, 2013). To best meet the needs of gifted learners and drastically reduce the detrimental effects of bias, teachers must have the opportunity to learn the pedagogy and practices necessary for identifying, serving, and developing the talents of all gifted students (VanTassell-Baska & Johnsen, 2007).

The Student Experience

While this research focuses largely on the experience of the teacher, it would be remiss to omit the student experience from the larger picture of gifted and talented education. Student growth and achievement is the heart of all efforts in education, so it is vital to examine gifted education from the perspective of gifted students. The ways in which teacher attitudes and beliefs impact the classroom environment are clear; in addition, individual students' perceptions of these attitudes and beliefs affect motivation, academic achievement, and positive classroom experiences (Wilson, 2006). From the student's perspective, they are far less likely to engage in academic or social endeavors when they perceive negative feelings and expectations from their teachers. This disengagement may begin even before instruction, due to the unfavorable nonverbal communication between teacher and student outlined in the previous section. Students' views on gifted education services vary widely from engaged, to ambivalent, to

resentful, with attitudes and feelings changing over time (Hertzog, 2003).

Rowan and Townend's (2016) research on gifted students' school experiences show that many times the learner is bored, disengaged, underperforming, and may be socially isolated because their teachers simply lack the requisite skills and knowledge to meet their needs. Teachers' familiarity and facility with using instructional techniques that allow gifted students to participate in accelerated learning, higher-level thinking, and the development of advanced products (Rowan & Townend, 2016), as well as their understanding of the psychosocial influences on students' behavior (Gentry et al., 2011), are key factors in determining how successful an advanced learner will be in school. When students perceive their teachers as ambivalent or resentful of their needs, this causes a difficult internal conflict. Students feel that they must make a choice between settling for lower-level learning to please the teacher or fit in with their peers (Preckel et al., 2015), disengage from the learning environment completely, or develop maladaptive behaviors resulting from boredom. This perceived forced choice dilemma (Jung et al., 2010) can cause resentment towards the teacher, the class, and the overall school environment.

Academically, gifted and talented students frequently experience a mismatch between the curriculum and their abilities (Rowan & Townend, 2016), and these students are aware as early as first grade that their academic abilities in certain areas outpace the learning in their classroom in both depth and speed (Coleman et al., 2015). Cross (2014) refers to the mismatch between curriculum and instruction and student ability as "educational malnourishment" (p. 264). He uses this metaphor to explain how schools are starving GT learners of opportunities to develop their gifts into talents.

Gifted students report "waiting" in the classroom while the other students receive instruction over content that they have already mastered, feeling ostracized by others when they do participate and are clearly at a level of understanding that is well above most of the class, and developing a laissez-faire attitude towards schoolwork because their classes do not provide appropriate cognitive challenges (Coleman et al., 2015; Gallagher, 2001). Over time, the lack of interaction with content that is commensurate with students' skill level, relevant, and meaningful (Gentry et al., 2011) will cause students to disengage from learning, become frustrated with their overall academic experience, and run the risk of underachieving and even dropping out of school (Siegle, 2013).

Gifted students thrive on challenge through novelty, flexible pacing, and content that integrates their interests (Gomez-Arizaga et al., 2020; Kitsantas et al., 2017). However, even in advanced courses, many gifted students report that their classes were not challenging (Gallagher, 2001), and that the only thing difficult about many courses' contents was that the students had simply not learned the material yet. Once they received basic instruction, however, the learning was not challenging (Coleman et al., 2015). When these students are encouraged to think deeply and creatively about material that is relevant to them, they commit to tasks (Young & Balli, 2014) and feel as if the teachers have invested in their success through providing differentiated learning opportunities. However, when the teachers lack the will, skill, or combination of those two factors to integrate best-practice instructional strategies for GT learners, students' experience learning in a general education classroom is not positive or productive.

Training and Professional Development

Effective teacher training and development is key in building the skills needed to engage gifted students. Effective learning opportunities for both pre-service and inservice teachers are essential for ensuring that all students have both their educational and social-emotional needs met in the classroom. Unfortunately, teacher training programs seldom offer coursework as part of an education degree plan that digs deeply into gifted and talented education (Bain et al., 2007). Instead, most programs provide basic differentiation theories in tandem with other aspects of curriculum and instruction, so gifted education is only addressed partially or not at all (Dixon et al., 2014). If teacher preparation programs do explicitly address gifted education, student teachers receive, on average, only two hours of instruction related to differentiating for gifted students in the general education classroom (NAGC, 2015). Theory, strategies, and skills for teaching GT learners are conspicuously absent from many educator preparation programs, highlighting the notion that gifted education, overall, receives very little priority in the field today (Peters & Jolly, 2018).

What educator preparation programs lack, unfortunately, is rarely supplemented by ongoing professional development. In the Callahan et al. (2017) study of programs for the gifted and talented, elementary campuses offering professional development around gifted education reported it lasting anywhere from 15 minutes to four days per year. Secondary campuses reported less than five hours per year of gifted education professional development if it was offered at all. The most prominent topic of this reported professional development was general differentiation practices for gifted students in the regular classroom (Callahan et al., 2017).

This is problematic for many reasons. As discussed in a previous section, teacher attitudes and beliefs regarding gifted education are based largely on personal experience (Berman et al., 2012) rather than intentional learning informed by research and current best practices. Without professional learning targeted towards breaking down educators' biased views of GT learners and gifted education, and building up accurate knowledge and effective pedagogical skills, uninformed conceptions and ineffective practices will continue to perpetuate. Graffam (2006) tells readers that, "The path a person takes to become a teacher of gifted learners is significant: personal background, pre-service training, and professional reflection all help prepare the teacher for [their] task" (p. 130). Without pre-service training and professional reflection, personal background alone drives how teachers approach gifted education. Learning about generalized differentiation practices in a single professional development session does not provide adequate time or attention to internalizing and reflecting on effective differentiation. Furthermore, limiting the time dedicated to professional learning around effective pedagogy for gifted students does not allow for adequate training or professional reflection, leaving teachers' knowledge base biased and unbalanced.

If a teacher's pre-service preparation program does not contain learning around gifted education, new teachers often do not account for GT learners in their classrooms. Research by Bangel et al. (2010) revealed that pre-service teachers had not even considered the possibility of having gifted students in their classes, despite the prevalent reliance on general education classroom teachers for providing differentiation as the main programming structure for gifted and talented services (Rinn et al., 2020). An unprepared educator causes significant issues in identifying gifted learners, ensuring
that all students make appropriate yearly progress, and a variety of other problems (e.g., classroom climate, student behavior) that can arise when a teacher is not effectively equipped to work with this student population.

The disconnect here points to a critical issue in the current model of educator preparation. When future teachers work their way through a modular, seemingly disparate structure of coursework that does little to connect theory to practice until they are either preparing to or are entering the classroom for the first time, teachers are not set up for success (Berman et al., 2012). Regular, connected gifted education curriculum included in the student teacher's coursework, as well as training that frames the learning within a real classroom with real students, can help to better prepare preservice educators for success in providing quality experiences for their gifted and talented students. When pre-service educator coursework is responsive to not only the nature and needs of gifted learners but is also developed using practices that engage and empower the educator, the result is meaningful learning that transfers into the classroom and improves the experience for both the teacher and their students.

In terms of ongoing professional development and training in gifted education, expectations vary significantly at both the state and local level (VanTassell-Baska & Johnsen, 2007). Nationally, 35 of 46 states with provisions for gifted and talented education require an additional endorsement or certification for teachers responsible for providing gifted education services (Rinn et al., 2020). In Texas, the Texas State Plan for the Education of Gifted/Talented Students (Texas Education Agency, 2019) requires teachers providing gifted education services to complete 30 hours of professional learning that includes the nature and needs of gifted students, identification and

assessment, and curriculum and instruction for gifted learners. According to the plan, teachers must complete this training prior to being given a gifted and talented teaching assignment. Teachers providing gifted services must also complete a yearly six-hour update that covers topics related to gifted education (Texas Education Agency, 2019). While these provisions certainly have the *ability* to combat the bias or lack of information that negatively impacts gifted learners in regular classrooms, the reality is that there is little oversight in the quality, accuracy, and utility of the information presented in the courses.

Actual content in the 30-hour courses may be determined by the local education agency (LEA) or regional support center, without consultation from policymakers or scholarly field experts. Utilization of the *Pre-K-Grade 12 Gifted Programming Standards* developed by the National Association for Gifted Children (Johnsen, 2019) or similar standards for gifted services, is optional for use in developing professional learning for teachers. This lack of standards-based planning, despite the importance of using standards and competencies to articulate proficiencies and outcomes when creating effective teacher professional development (Stephens, 2019), is pervasive. Districts and regional support centers may include any information, resources, and strategies for fulfilling state plan requirements. Here, the gap between research and practice is clear: even when carefully articulated expectations for teacher learning are established, there is no guarantee that the training will reflect these standards or even current research. Training that lacks best practices and up-to-date knowledge from the field stands to continually perpetuate inaccurate beliefs about gifted students and gifted education.

To set educators up to be successful educators of the gifted, meaningful learning

at the pre-service level must be a more significant component of educator preparation programs. Ongoing professional development should be a continual process, and those responsible for facilitating learning must be informed of current research around gifted and talented education, best practices, and pedagogy.

Developing proficient gifted and talented educators is a cycle that includes evidence-based teaching, targeted curriculum woven throughout pre-service coursework, and ongoing opportunities for best-practice, research-informed learning, and reflection throughout an individual's career (Smith & Sela, 2005). Effective training and professional development for teachers in gifted education can increase teacher confidence and self-beliefs regarding teaching ability (Bangel et al., 2010), and result in a more positive class climate for all students, not just those identified for gifted services (Hansen & Feldhusen, 1994). Quality teacher learning is a worthwhile investment in both teachers and students. It is important to continually reflect on opportunities to reform and improve current educator training practices so that both students and teachers have the tools necessary to fulfill their potential.

Educator Attitudes and Beliefs about Professional Learning

While the relevance of effective professional learning is clear, once again, the role of teacher attitudes and beliefs is key in understanding how this learning is leveraged in the classroom. Learning must be engaging, relevant, and valuable to the learner in order to develop long-lasting knowledge and skills--this is true for both students and adults. It is unreasonable to explore strategies for improving educator training and professional development without first examining educator attitudes and beliefs regarding professional learning.

In a 1979 study examining teacher attitudes towards professional development, 46% of respondents indicated that they would like to participate in professional development to develop skills for working with gifted learners (Rubenzer & Twaite, 1979), and this sentiment echoes true decades later. Clearly, the desire and will to improve gifted education practices are there, but complexities surrounding how professional development is implemented have a significant impact on teachers' behaviors when it comes to this learning. Investigating the "why" behind teachers' motivations to engage in professional learning is key in identifying avenues for improvement.

One of these complexities deals with how and when administrators include gifted education in their campus and district professional development plans. Due largely to the prevailing myth that gifted students do not need additional supports to be successful (National Association for Gifted Children, n.d.) school administrators frequently choose professional development for teachers that focuses on content viewed as more critical, such as student assessment, instructional planning, and behavior management (Rowan & Townend, 2016). These are areas in which many newer educators must devote considerable time and effort into developing skills, so professional development targeting these topics will take priority as teachers seek to improve their craft. If ongoing teacher training does not include gifted education as an integral component of the "essentials" necessary for student and teacher success, educators may view added gifted education training as unnecessary or a distraction from more important work (Dixon et al., 2014; Rowan & Townend, 2016). This divide reaffirms the importance of including gifted education in developing a positive school climate (Kane et al., 2016);

when administrators establish and support structures that include meeting the needs of GT learners through prioritized professional development, this promotes a climate inclusive of all learners. Stand-alone learning for the sake of compliance could be perceived as a distraction or a drain on teachers' time. Instead, tenants of this learning are effectively included in professional development plans that integrate best-practice instruction for gifted learners with key strategies necessary for effective classrooms and delivered in an ongoing cycle. For example, assessment practices that include pretesting not only help with compacting some students' instruction but planning effective intervention to fill gaps with others. Behavior management plans that consider student engagement in relevant content to prevent off-task behavior or acting out should encompass all students' engagement, regardless of academic level. Planning effective instruction should include opportunities for students to work with academically appropriate materials at a pace commiserate with their abilities, including gifted students. Strategic planning for including gifted education in professional development is important in creating positive attitudes and behaviors towards advanced learning, because teachers will see these strategies as an overall value-add for the whole classroom (Lassig, 2009). When training educators on instruction designed to support gifted and talented learners is siloed, becomes an afterthought or a compliance piece, and is not seen as an integral to the overall success of the district or campus, teacher attitudes and behaviors towards sustained engagement in this type of professional learning may not be positive (Cristina-Corina & Valerica, 2012)

Establishing and maintaining positive attitudes--the emotions and affective impressions a person has around a topic or idea (Szymanski et al., 2018) --is essential

in laying the foundation for effective gifted education professional development. An educator's affective needs are important in successful professional learning, and educators must have personal and professional goals that are clearly aligned (Lee & Ritchotte, 2019). Teacher training that considers where an individual is in their career development trajectory and their goals will increase the perceived value and utility of the learning. When professional learning simply repeats information or strategies without adding novelty or relevance, or reflects a differentiated approach to instruction, teachers view that learning as having very little value or use (Wycoff et al., 2003). Involving the educator is an integral piece of the development of professional learning, and taking a collaborative approach helps fulfill their affective needs in providing personal choice and some level of autonomy. Additionally, this practice models the same responsive approach to individual students' needs, necessary to run a highly effective classroom.

The "who" at the center of professional development efforts is also important in shaping educators' attitudes and beliefs. Professional learning that is student-oriented increases the perceived value of the content knowledge or skills being taught (de Vries et al., 2013). When learning opportunities are student-centered, teachers invest in learning how strategies and skills boost achievement and engagement. Moreover, when the student is the focus of professional development, teachers will be less likely to approach the learning from a deficit perspective (i.e., feeling as if they are being punished because they lack knowledge and skills), which supports positive self-efficacy. When teachers are given tools, many of which can be used flexibly with students at varying skill levels, to grow their gifted learners, the goal is to implement those tools so that students can meet their potential. From a deficit perspective, teachers may see

training as punitive, pointing out what they cannot do. Carefully framing professional learning around the students and ways in which effective instructional strategies can be leveraged for a variety of learners helps to generate positive associations with opportunities for gifted education learning. In this same vein, teacher biases can be confronted through demonstrating how even within gifted populations, student needs vary and require differentiation. Demonstrating the ways in which many students in the classroom directly or indirectly benefit from best gifted education practices may also work to shift negative educator attitudes and beliefs.

Understanding teachers' feelings towards professional learning must also consider the system in which the learning is framed and delivered. Palermo and Thomson's (2019) research shows that teachers' perceptions of student needs are influenced by the requirements of their institution, so if a school district or educator preparation program does not emphasize the importance of gifted education, there is very little impetus to engage in gifted education professional development. Teachers view professional development as most effective when, among other factors, it is integrated meaningfully into the everyday life of the school (Garet et al., 2001). When gifted education professional learning is immediately transferable to the classroom (Wycoff et al., 2003) and highly visible schoolwide (Garet et al., 2001), teachers will be more likely to engage in similar training in the future, thus perpetuating an ongoing cycle of professional development and growth. The Texas State Plan for the Education of Gifted/Talented Students (Texas Education Agency, 2019) requires counselors and administrators with direct supervisory responsibilities for gifted education to engage in six hours of professional learning and requires gifted education training for local board

trustees. This is an example of how a culture of gifted education can be developed within a school district, and, if the training is targeted and effective, can support teacher engagement and application of best-practice gifted instruction. The system in which educators implement their professional learning is an important influencing factor in understanding attitudes and beliefs, and it is critical to engage that system in embracing and addressing the need for effective gifted teaching and learning. When all stakeholders prioritize gifted education, strides can be made in improving the cycle of educator growth and development.

Effective Support for Teachers of Gifted Students

Effective support for teachers of gifted students requires an understanding of adult learners' needs so that educator preparation coursework and ongoing professional development can be structured in such a way that participants are able to maximize their outcomes. Adult learning opportunities are most effective when the instructor is a collaborative colleague, demonstrating respect and understanding to participants (Carlson McCall et al., 2018). Using a constructivist-interpretivist approach including inquiry, discovery, and focusing on strategies for critical thinking and complex problem solving (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017) helps adult learners make meaning and apply that meaning to their classrooms. Interactive strategies, such as group discussions and regularly embedded opportunities for feedback throughout instruction based around the backgrounds and characteristics of the learners (Bengo, 2020), are also effective in ensuring the learning is relevant and engaging. When teachers can connect to professional learning in a way that underscores the relevance of theories and practices in an authentic context, the likelihood that transformational change will take place in the

classroom increases. The creation of professional learning for adults must be approached in a manner that is respectful to participants, mindful of their context and environment, and collaborative in nature. When participants construct meaningful learning, the time spent engaging in such activities is a sound investment.

Understanding how to support teachers of gifted students begins with understanding the needs of gifted students themselves. Gifted learners need opportunities to practice deep inquiry, engage with rigorous, challenging activities, and practically apply their learning in real-world contexts (Bangel et al., 2010). These students appreciate novel approaches to instruction and are engaged by high levels of academic instruction that connect to their real lives (Gomez-Arizaga et al., 2020). The Texas State Plan for the Education of Gifted/Talented Students requires curriculum and instruction to include flexible pacing, learning experiences that culminate in the development of advanced products or performances, opportunities for independent research, and opportunities to accelerate in areas of strength (Texas Education Agency, 2019). The strategies and practices listed here are general provisions for gifted learners; there are a great many additional pedagogical best-practices. While this may seem overwhelming--and certainly is, without adequate training--there are several important professional learning strategies to consider that support regular implementation of these practices.

High quality teaching for gifted students, particularly through differentiation provided in the general education classroom, requires teachers to consider both the individual and the class's learning at the same time (Graffam, 2006). This is a skill that requires educators to be proficient in assessment practices which yield data to drive

instruction, being flexible with the pace and scope of lessons, and including both choice and appropriate content for a variety of learners throughout units of study. Effective differentiation is no small task and can be daunting for new educators with little to no experience practicing these skills with GT learners in mind. For pre-service teachers, training opportunities that include practice in implementing the learning in a real-world setting are beneficial and serve to support educators during their first year in the classroom (Boyd et al., 2009). This means learning opportunities that require candidates to examine data, and practice pedagogy designed to advance gifted learners explicitly. For returning educators, planning structures that require educators to be reflective of how their differentiation practices impact student achievement in the classroom, including that of gifted students, support ongoing learning and development. Practice, active planning, and reflection are key in effectively differentiating in the classroom for gifted students. Professional development that implements these components and includes many hours devoted to differentiation not only positively impacts students, but also increases both actual teacher efficacy, as well as the teacher's self-efficacy beliefs (Dixon et al., 2014). Once again, effective professional learning serves to shift teacher attitudes and beliefs.

Another useful strategy is making sure that opportunities for hands-on learning are embedded into professional development. Activities such as role-playing and case study assignments using their actual students (Lee & Ritchotte, 2019) may help teachers of gifted learners develop sensitivity to and empathy for their students, as well as to understand and predict certain student behaviors (Bishop, 1968). This is important because understanding how best-practice pedagogy affects both the gifted learner, and

the classroom environment at large helps to dispel the stereotypical beliefs and biases held by both pre-service and returning teachers (Troxclair, 2013). Professional development practices that aid in bridging pedagogy to practice include collaboration, feedback, and reflection (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017; Lee & Ritchotte, 2019). Professional learning should balance pedagogy with content knowledge through focusing on strategies for critical thinking and complex problem solving (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017), as well as strategies to implement highly structured frameworks for curriculum and learning activities (Brigandi, 2019).

Because the structures discussed here underlie complex, ongoing learning experiences, professional development should also feature opportunities for reflection and feedback through regular follow-up check-ins. Educators need dedicated time to debrief, collaborate with peers, and engage in mentorship opportunities to ensure that new concepts and practices are implemented with fidelity (Wycoff et al., 2003). These experiences widen the frame of reference for what gifted education is and does and provide educators with needed resources, tools, and peers to help reshape and hone effective instructional practices for GT learners. The investment in time spent in the reflection and feedback component of professional learning is highly valuable. When teachers can reflect on and discuss their learning around gifted education topics, attitudes and behaviors towards teaching GT learners transform (Stephens, 2019). Transformational change requires time needed to process and contextualize learning to develop new connections and understandings (Lee & Lee, 2018), which will then allow teachers to make authentic and lasting changes in the classroom.

It is clear that providing ongoing opportunities for learning and reflection, and

targeted, high-impact strategies for teaching gifted education (VanTassel-Baska et al., 2021) will result in a shift in educator attitudes and behaviors, and subsequent positive changes for GT learners. If the goals of education in Texas and expectations outlined by the Texas State Plan for the Education of Gifted/Talented Students are to be realized, it is imperative that the educator attitudes and beliefs, as well as preparation programs and professional development, are critically examined. Understanding where misalignment, missed opportunities for learning and support, and misunderstandings lie will help the education community to develop structures and solutions that better serve students and teachers.

CHAPTER 3

METHODS

Qualitative Research Design

The questions this research seeks to investigate are rooted in people's attitudes and beliefs and lived experiences in their professional roles as educators. These constructs are complex and unique to individuals and require investigative methods which let me dig deeply into participants' interactions and behaviors. Qualitative research allows for such systematic inquiry into how people experience context-specific phenomena, and how these experiences shape subsequent interactions, relationships, and organizations. This methodology allows the researcher to focus on key events and experiences and examine outcomes from the perspectives of the individuals involved (Teherani et al., 2015). As I seek to understand relationships between beliefs, attitudes, and behaviors of educators, situated in their unique experiences in different school environments, it is optimal to employ qualitative research methods so that the analysis, ."..retains complexity and nuance and respects the uniqueness of each participant or case as well as recurrent, cross-cutting themes" (Ormston et. al, 2013, p. 4). Employing qualitative methods in this research provides the tools necessary for investigating the highly social world of education through an in-depth analysis of the personal and organizational factors that influence individuals' attitudes, beliefs, and behaviors

Philosophical Perspectives and Paradigms

Rigorous qualitative research requires alignment between beliefs behind the approach to research, the research questions, and the qualitative approaches themselves (Teherani et. al, 2015). Employing qualitative methods supports this

research, as evidenced through Guba and Lincoln's (1994) strategy for determining which paradigm best guides a methodological approach through asking ontological, epistemological, and methodological questions.

Paradigm Selection

The ontological questions ask about the nature of reality, and whether it can be precisely captured and quantified through methods associated with the positivist paradigm. A core component of this research involves teachers' attitudes and beliefs towards gifted education. As previously discussed, the largest predictor of educator attitudes towards gifted education is life experience (Berman et al., 2012), which is highly subjective. Based on their collection of unique experiences, educators form beliefs about the nature of gifted education ranging from whether it is actually a service necessary for students to be successful, to the notion that every student is gifted in some way. The individualized collection of attitudes and experiences that shape an educators' beliefs about the reality of gifted education is difficult to quantify, feature many interrelated components unique to specific contexts, and vary widely from one person to another.

Another key component of this research examines how educators approach and effectively operationalize both pre-service and ongoing professional learning. For new educators, personal background, pre-service training, and professional reflection prepare them to step into the classroom (Graffam, 2006), and these experiences vary on both the individual and organizational level. Just like attitudes and beliefs, no two people share the same personal background; one's background is a unique collection of experiences and influences. Pre-service educators in the same preparation programs

may share courses, texts, and even field opportunities. However, when educators come together in a school setting, their collection of disparate training experiences result in significantly different attitudes and beliefs towards gifted education, even within the same grade level or team. Because educator preparation programs may either completely omit or feature courses covering gifted and talented learners that vary significantly in their scope or availability (Peters & Jolly, 2018), teachers fall back to personal experience.

After educators enter the classroom, professional learning covering the needs of GT learners is wholly dependent on the campus or the local resources available (Callahan et al., 2017). Despite the 30-hour requirement outlined in the Texas State Plan for the Education of Gifted/Talented Students, educators not assigned to provide services are not required to be trained. When determining what types of professional development in which to invest, school administrators frequently choose learning that focuses on student assessment, instructional planning, and behavior management (Rowan & Townend, 2016) because it is viewed as critical for all students. Frequently, professional development selections that capture the needs of the largest body of faculty take precedence over the needs of smaller, more nuanced groups such as educators providing gifted and talented services. Again, this selection process is viewed through the lens of school leadership with their own ideas and beliefs about what will benefit their academic community, and these personal biases affect the opportunities available to meet the needs of the educators of GT learners.

In this research, the nature of reality is highly contextualized to each individual and their unique background. Educators' backgrounds are a culmination of personal

experience, pre-service training, and ongoing professional learning, all of which are shaped by the decision and influence of others. Isolating variables for quantitative measurement omit the critical role that individuals' backgrounds and experiences have in the business of education. The nature of reality, therefore, in this research must acknowledge the subjectivity of the collection of experiences that shape educator behavior.

The epistemological questions ask about individuals, and whether an objective reality exists to the "knower" (Guba & Lincoln, 1994). These critical questions ask whether reality is a construct with clear parameters, with experiences falling outside of those parameters as false, or is reality a subjective construct, specific to individuals in context-specific situations? Epistemology also directly impacts the selection of both conceptual frameworks (Collins & Stockton, 2018) and methodology. Because the nature of the reality examined by this research is subjective, it follows that a concrete, objective reality does not accurately reflect what exists to the "knower." Understanding that both ontology and epistemology indicate a highly personalized and biased version of reality provides a solid foundation for identifying a conceptual model and methodology, both of which are discussed later in this chapter.

Guba and Lincoln (1994) tell readers that if there is truly a "real" reality, it must be perceived by an observer objectively detached from the reality so that they can see what is "real" and what is not. In the classroom, "reality" changes as students grow, demographics change, needs shift over time, and the educator develops professional knowledge and skills. Education is a dynamic field, and reality changes over time. Examining the qualities of varied realities in the classroom supports a more detailed

understanding of how many different lived experiences impact educators in a variety of ways and adds to the depth and richness of what can be known about teaching gifted and talented students.

Effective training and professional development for educators of the gifted impacts affective factors in educators (i.e., positive attitudes, confidence and self-beliefs regarding ability) (Bangel et al., 2010; Szymanski et al., 2018). This research, examining the development of individuals' affective traits through professional learning and experience and their impact on an organization, requires participants to reflect on their thoughts, attitudes, and behaviors. In this case, it would be very difficult for that individual to be a detached observer. This research seeks to understand the "why" and the "how" behind supporting teachers in developing and utilizing best-practice strategies when providing gifted and talented services, and doing so requires a thorough examination of the complex human factors that affect the classroom environment. The epistemology behind this inquiry, in tandem with the ontology, make evident the highly individualized experience of the "knower" and subjective nature of reality in the education arena, necessitating an approach to research that allows for exploration of many varied social worlds and experiences.

The final set of questions ask how the researcher goes about using ontological and epistemological understandings about the nature of the research questions and participants to best select methods for "knowing" (Guba & Lincoln, 1994). This methodological inquiry allows researchers to identify a paradigm from which to pursue their exploration and choose an appropriate method or set of methods for "knowing." This research follows the constructivist-interpretivist paradigm, which allows for multiple,

equally valid realities constructed in the mind of the individual (Ponterotto, 2005). The constructivist-interpretivist paradigm allows for multiple realities through individuals' mental constructions of their specific, local worlds. While each individuals' reality is unique and contextualized, this paradigm does acknowledge that many individuals may share elements of reality (Guba & Lincoln, 1994)

The constructivist-interpretivist paradigm supports the use of qualitative methods because it necessitates interaction between and among researchers and participants to identify and refine constructs based on the unique and personal nature of each reality (Guba & Lincoln, 1994). Because an objective reality does not exist within the confines of these research questions, meaning must be co-constructed through interaction between the researcher and the participants (Ponterotto, 2005). Qualitative methods that allow for a back-and-forth exchange between the researcher and participants, and the examination of important texts associated with the research questions, best support the questions this research seeks to investigate.

Participants

This research utilizes a maximum variation sampling procedure. Through this approach, participants are selected based on how well they maximize the diversity among responses to the research questions (Cohen & Crabtree, 2006). Participants are identified through a survey soliciting participation distributed through the Texas Association for the Gifted and Talented (TAGT). The Texas Association for the Gifted advocacy and professional development organization dedicated to supporting gifted and talented education in Texas, and members include educators, administrators, university professionals, and parents. In this case,

participants are teachers, gifted and talented program administrators, and other professionals actively employed within the field of gifted and talented education. The purpose of narrowing the focus of interview participation to only people employed in K-12 gifted education serves to isolate the phenomenon under investigation to the experiences of those who have been directly responsible for providing gifted and talented services in the school setting. Because TAGT's membership is concentrated in larger, urban areas (TAGT personal communication), it is particularly important to identify respondents willing to participate who are from smaller, suburban, or rural districts so that there is a variety of representation in the interviews.

This research design requires at least three participants (Englander, 2012), with solicitation discontinuing once the data gathered has reached saturation. An ideal sample size that would allow for maximum variation across participants and without reaching saturation is 12-15 (Boddy, 2016). When data has reached saturation, responses no longer help illustrate relationships between ideas or experiences or add to the richness of the themes; rather, participant responses are simply repetitive (Fusch & Ness, 2015). As the researcher conducts interviews and continues to identify respondents for participation, it is important to pay attention to instances of repetition in interviews. When information begins to repeat and there is less and less differentiation between participants, the data has reached a saturation point. When this occurs with a diverse collection of participants, the researcher will stop collecting responses from new participants and focus on analyzing the data at hand (Ishak, et al., 2014).

The interviews used for this research provided a number of unique and varied insights into gifted and talented professional learning. I interviewed 10 professionals

actively employed in the field of gifted and talented education, including 8 women and 2 men (see Table 1). Roles of interviewees included gifted and talented or advanced learning teachers, consultants, and school or district administrators overseeing gifted and talented and/or advanced learning services. Seven participants identified their districts as suburban; one identified their district as rural, and two identified their districts as city.

Table 1

ID	Sex	Race/ Ethnicity	Role	Age Range	Location	# Students
1	Female	White (Caucasian)	Administrator	41-50	City	2000+
2	Male	White (Caucasian	Consultant	31-40	Rural	2000+
3	Female	Asian/Caucasian	Teacher	51-60	Suburban	2000+
4	Female	White (Caucasian)	Specialist	41-50	Suburbian	2000+
5	Female	White (Caucasian)	Specialist	41-50	Suburban	2000+
6	Female	White (Caucasian)	Administrator	41-50	Suburban	2000+
7	Male	White (Caucasian)	Teacher	41-50	Suburban	2000+
8	Female	White (Caucasian)	Administrator	51-60	Town	2000+
9	Female	White (Caucasian)	Teacher	41-60	Suburban	2000+
10	Female	White (Caucasian)	Teacher	31-40	Suburban	2000+

Participant Demographics

Each participant shared different insights and experiences, particularly those whose roles within the field of gifted education have changed throughout their careers. These perspectives provided invaluable feedback in piecing together a picture of how educators are prepared to serve students through gifted education services. However, several key common experiences, feelings, and ideas manifested across interviews, which ultimately led toward saturation in the interviews. Based on interview saturation, advice from a field expert (Mun, R., personal communication, February 14, 2023), and the literature's guidance around three to fifteen qualitative interviews (Boddy, 2016; Englander, 2012), I determined that ten interviews solicited sufficient data to conduct an analysis that would yield the thick, rich descriptions needed for effective thematic analysis.

Materials

Participant Screener Survey

Requests for participation in this research were sent via email and forum discussion through partnership with the Texas Association for Gifted and Talented (TAGT), the state advocacy organization for gifted and talented education. Membership in TAGT includes teachers of gifted and talented students, school administrators, advanced learning coordinators and directors, gifted education consultants, professional learning experts, parents of gifted learners, and university-affiliated individuals. The organization encompasses members from both in-state and out-of-state. Most active members of TAGT are from large, urban areas of Texas (TAGT personal communication).

This research utilizes a digital form requesting participation and screening for participants. Here, respondents indicate whether they are now or have been providers of gifted and talented education services; whether they had completed the required 30hour training required by the state; whether their school is urban, suburban, or rural; their Regional Service Center affiliation; and whether they would be willing to participate in an interview. The form also outlines the research's purpose and the data's use. Interview requests will be sent to participants who indicate that they have been providers of gifted and talented education services, who have received the 30-hour

training, and who represent a variety of area demographics. Participants who indicated that they would be willing to participate in the research were contacted to set up interviews via the Zoom online video conference platform.

Educator Interviews

Educators were interviewed using a semi-structured interview protocol. Semistructured interviews pose a set of pre-established questions and allow the interviewer to use flexible probing techniques to dig more deeply into participant responses (Rubin & Rubin, 2005). Probing allows the interviewer to explore additional questions generated by participant responses (Bryman, 2004) and allows for a natural, conversational flow to the interactions between the interviewer and participant. These types of interviews allow for a close investigation of each participant's perspectives, experiences, and motivations, which provides insight into each person's uniquely constructed social worlds (Lewis & McNaughton Nichols in Ritchie, et al., 2013).

Interview questions were developed around the research questions driving the study. The questions are designed in such a way that they solicit open-ended responses and encourage participants to openly reflect on their thoughts and experiences. Language that encourages participants to *describe* and *reflect*, as well as to elaborate and explain, encourages respondents to provide a detailed account of their thoughts, feelings, and experiences. The interview questions seek to solicit feedback on educators' experiences in their preparation programs, their impressions on the 30-hour training they received, professional development opportunities that have impacted their role in educating gifted and talented students, as well as the types of professional learning that they think would be beneficial in working with gifted learners. Questions

include items such as, "Reflect on when you began working in gifted and talented education. Did you feel adequately prepared, and why?" and "Share some words or phrases that you think appropriately describe working with gifted and talented students." Questions that have the potential to generate patterns of shared educator experiences, and then reflect upon those experiences through each participant's individual lens (Graffam, 2006) will yield thick, rich descriptions that paint a vivid picture of both unique and shared experiences.

Interviews were conducted via the Zoom video conferencing platform and recorded, with the participant's permission. Zoom provides options for video and audio recordings of interviews. Transcription of these interviews was outsourced via a thirdparty transcription service, Datalyst. Throughout the live interview, I also actively took notes on key points to revisit during analysis and engaged in self-monitoring for potential instances of bias in interpreting participant's responses.

Professional Development Course Descriptions

Documents analyzed in this research include descriptions of the required 30training for Texas teachers providing gifted and talented services. Descriptions of the 30-hour training modules provided by Regional Service Centers (RSCs) are available on the RSC's web site or by request through the RSC.

Data Analysis

The Phenomenological Interview Design

This research utilized a phenomenological interview design in which data from educator interviews were examined through thematic analysis. A phenomenological method is a qualitative tool which focuses on the subjectivity of others (Englander,

2012), as well as the intersubjectivity in which a shared reality is situated within a larger community (Zahavi, 2001). The phenomenological method allows researchers to examine a phenomenon—in this case, educators' experiences associated with gifted and talented education--with respect to the varied experiences and perceptions of reality that each participant brings into the research (Denzin & Lincoln, 2008).

The phenological interview focuses on the interpretative nature of the phenomenon being studied (Creswell et al., 2007). Because the questions that drive this research seek to explore the experiences and perspectives of professional learning on educators, and the subsequent impact in the classroom, it is necessary to select a methodology that will enable the researcher to dig deeply into multiple participants' feedback and perspectives, while remaining situated in the context of the school environment. Phenomenological interviews are developed to provide first-person accounts of specific phenomena, and may also include historical context (i.e., changes to education best practices and ongoing, developing professional knowledge) that explains the ways in which an individual reflects upon their past experiences (Pienkos et al., 2021).

Thematic Analysis

Teacher interviews were analyzed using thematic analysis. According to Clarke and Braun (2017), "Thematic analysis (TA) is a method for identifying, analyzing, and interpreting patterns of meaning ('themes') within qualitative data" (p. 297). This method is most appropriate for analyzing phenomenological interviews because it allows the researcher to identify patterns and themes across individuals' responses that provide information on their experiences, perspectives, and behaviors (Clarke & Braun, 2017).

In the process of thematic analysis, the researcher reviews both the transcripts of interviews and visual recordings to identify patterns in the data. Repeated, purposeful analysis of participants' language and nonverbal communication (i.e., movement, meaningful silence, visible emotion) sheds light on patterns across teachers and individuals' nuanced interpretation of the world of education. While the spoken words in the interview provide much of the data yielded through thematic analysis, it is key to note the information that can be found in the unspoken language of the interview. This tacit data, or the information provided through nonverbal communication (for example, whether a certain statement is communicated with conviction or with hesitation; tone of voice; facial expressions) (Høffding & Martiny, 2016) can shed light on deeper meanings, or help the interviewer guide probing questions.

Braun and Clarke (2006) outline six phases of the thematic analysis process. In Phase 1, the researcher transcribes, reads, and rereads the data to become familiar with it. The researcher may also make notes on their initial thoughts and ideas. Phase 2 involves generating initial codes in a systematic way across the data. Coding involves examining the data, identifying words and phrases which occur frequently across the text (Joffe & Yardley, 2004), as well as noting possible associations with one another. For example, if participants use "stressed" in the same sentence as "gifted students" across interviews, the researcher may label this pattern as a code. In Phase 3, the researcher searches for and collates codes into potential themes (Braun & Clarke, 2006). A theme, according to Joffe and Yardley (2004) is a specific pattern that the researcher identifies in the data. Codes come together in Phase 3 to begin to organize the codes into meaningful units.

Phases 4 through 6 involve critical analysis of the identified themes. In Phase 4, the researcher reviews the themes in relation to the codes and the data set as a whole. Phase 5 defines and names the themes. To accomplish this, the researcher engages in constant analysis of the nuances of the themes in order to name and construct a definition for each. Phase 6 involves organizing the themes into a report that relates the findings back to the literature and research questions (Braun & Clarke, 2006).

The end result of thematic analysis identifies and highlights the most meaningful collections of data within a given set (Jaffe, 2012). Using a thematic analysis strategy, the researcher gains insight into the lived experiences of the educators participating in the interview. Themes identified through this analysis can provide insight into how teachers, as individuals, develop and act within the school environment, and the ways in which those interactions can impact students.

Inductive Coding

Data from the thematic analysis of participant interviews were coded using an inductive approach. Inductive coding is a data analysis process that allows themes to emerge organically, without trying to fit findings into pre-established themes outlined by the literature (Braun & Clarke, 2006). In this coding process, the researcher "sees" key moments in the data that they can recognize across descriptions of phenomena, and that add to the richness of the identified themes (Boyatzis, 1998). Allowing themes to emerge, rather than fitting participants' responses into a priori codes allows the data to preserve the unique attributes of each lived experience and tell the "truest" version of how professional learning has impacted both the teacher and the school environment.

Table 2

Coding Structure and Frequency

Overarching Themes	Subthemes	Second Cycle Codes	First Cycle Codes	Freq
	Responsiveness	Applicability	Professional learning is content-related and includes flexible strategies	
			Connection to student population/content area	
Utility of			Key to learner's role	7
Professional			Identification and Assessment module/identification practice	4
Learning		Relevance	Research-based learning helps to bridge gap between research and practice	9
			Supported through state and national professional learning	10
			Collaboration with peers	6
	Impact in the Classroom	Differentiation	Most useful learning for teachers	4
			Teaching with depth and complexity	6
			Scaffolding	4
			Acceleration	2
	Student/Teacher Partnership Differentiation		Requires understanding of domain and/or context-specific nature of giftedness	5
	f Understanding and Honoring a Diverse Student Body	Manifestations of Giftedness	Giftedness across cultures	3
Shared Control of			Giftedness in poverty	2
Learning			Gifted emergent bilinguals	2
			Twice exceptionality	1
			Underachievers/selective producers	6
			Openness to experience/curiosity	5
			Intelligence	2
			Precocious	5
			Creative	5

(table continues)

Overarching Themes	Subthemes	Second Cycle Codes	First Cycle Codes	Freq
		Student-Led Learning	Student passions and interest inspire learning	
			Allow students to make complex connections and share unique perspectives	6
			Engagement	7
		Affective Needs	Social/emotional components to gifted education	6
	Social and Emotional Dadagagy		Ensuring whole-student growth and safe space for authentic expression	4
	Social and Emotional Fedagogy		Nature and Needs foundations module	2
Understanding the Whole			Student traits such as perfectionism, asynchronous development	8
Student		Gifted Perspective- Taking	Self as gifted	6
	Learning from Shifting Lenses		Develop improved understanding of affective and academic needs via prior experience with gifted students	8
			Learning unique needs of diverse students	2
		Fulfillment	Professional growth and development evident in the classroom	6
	Personal Investment and Engagement		Career enjoyment	5
			Intrinsic motivation to learn	4
			Feeling excited, motivated, and/or engaged	4
Long-Term Career Growth		Challenge	Managing the classroom so students can be self-directed learners	3
			Student may know more than the teacher	4
	Dynamic Nature of Effective Instruction		Dynamic nature of students' knowledge and academic and affective needs	4
			Exhausting	2
			Teacher frustration	5
Role of Support		Role Models or Mentorships	Individual mentors within local gifted community (campus, district, area)	5
Networks and	Importance of Feedback and Modeling		University professors or prominent figures in the field	6
Connections			Experience with inspirational teacher as a student	1

Coding the Data

Table 2 shows how I analyzed the data and chunked similar ideas, feedback, and experiences into codes over a first and second cycle of analysis. These codes are presented in Table 2 and provide an outline of how I approached and organized the data in order to make meaning and eventually identify primary and minor themes.

"Applicability," one of the two most prevalent codes, appeared 31 times across interviews. This code encompasses the perceived utility of professional learning, as well as the ability for the interviewee to immediately apply the learning in a useful way in their gifted education role. Using the concepts of utility and application, I was able to group instances of applicability together to identify this most frequently occurring code. Other characteristics of applicability includes content-specific nature of professional learning, the inclusion of flexible instructional strategies, a direct connection to the participant's particular population of students and learning that is essential to further developing the participant's current role.

The next code, which also appeared 31 times across interviews, is "manifestations of giftedness." I purposely identified this wide term in order to cover the many demonstrations of giftedness, talent development, and situation-specific manifestations of gifted behaviors that respondents cited in their interviews. Repeatedly, most interviewees explicitly noted that students manifest their gifts and talents in different ways and in different contexts. Respondents did cite traditional manifestations of giftedness, such as intelligence, curiosity, and openness to experience (Renzulli, 2002). Many responses acknowledged too that giftedness may look different based on the social or cultural background of the student, or whether the student comes from

poverty. Gifted underachievers or selective producers were also mentioned in several interviews, which illustrates that most participants in this research had developed a nuanced understanding of the various ways in which students may manifest traits of giftedness, although it remains unclear whether this is a function of professional learning, experience, or a combination of the two.

"Relevance" was the second most frequent code (appearing 25 times) identified in the data. Manifestations of this data include feedback around research-based practices, discussed on a small (local gifted and talented education cooperatives) scale, the state level (through organizations like TAGT), and nationally (through organizations such as NAGC), and professional learning that allowed the interviewee to collaborate with their peers in the field and provided information to bridge gaps between research and practice. Descriptions of learning may be described interchangeably as applicable and *relevant*, which is why I sought to operationalize these codes in ways which were specific to the utility ("applicability") versus the research-based ("relevant") nature of the feedback. Interviewees repeatedly stressed the importance of making explicit connections in professional learning to research-based best current practices in the field of gifted education. Simply because one could immediately apply a new strategy or idea does not mean that that learning has been informed by scholarly research. In these interviews, it was very clear that application was seen by participants as separate enough from relevance that two separate codes were warranted.

Participants referenced "fulfillment" 24 times through descriptions of professional growth and development evidenced in the classroom; career enjoyment; an ongoing intrinsic motivation to learn; and descriptions of feeling excited, motivated, and/or

engaged in their day-to-day work. Enjoyment, excitement, and engagement are all generally overt manifestations of fulfillment, while "intrinsic motivation to learn" may be more ambiguous. I coded evidence of professional growth and development as fulfillment because it reflects personal satisfaction as well as the motivation to continue to seek out new learning within the field of gifted education. Recalling Wigfield and Eccles' (1993) perspective on motivation, expectancies and abilities dictate persistence and performance in activities; persistence in professional learning due to intrinsic motivation could be viewed as a recursive manifestation of expectancies for improvement in teaching practices and subsequent increased abilities. Continually engaging in professional development due to an intrinsic motivation to learn may be interpreted as fulfillment via ongoing motivation. All of these descriptors manifest participants' overall fulfillment with their roles in the field of gifted and talented education, making this important code manifested in the data.

"Differentiation" is the next identified code, which appeared 21 times across the interviews. This code encompasses feedback that acknowledges the domain-specific nature of students' gifts and talents, and the resulting need for teachers to modify the process, content, and products of their teaching in order to meet these varied learning needs. When referring to differentiation, respondents also acknowledged that students still required direct instruction around some topics, and that this instruction should be built around existing student knowledge and the requisite background for learning to support further independent exploration. Most interviewees referred to the Curriculum and Instruction module* of the foundational 30-hour coursework, which contains the

^{* &}quot;Curriculum and Instruction" is the blanket term for this module in the Texas State Plan for the Education of Gifted/Talented Students; see Table 1 for other examples of how RSCs refer to this module.

bulk of professional learning focused on some form of differentiation, as the most useful learning for teachers. Many participants also cited the study of Sandra Kaplan's model of depth and complexity as an effective tool for differentiation for gifted and talented learners. In this model, teachers leverage iconic prompts to target students' thinking around certain terms, topics, or questions so that responses and understandings require heightened levels of depth and complexity (Kaplan, 2017). Depending on where and how the interviewee had received the initial 30-hour training, their Curriculum and Instruction module may have included some elements of depth and complexity or relied upon this model completely to cover the topic of differentiation. It is important to note here that differentiation is the first code that explicitly cites direct instructional strategies, a point upon which is extrapolated upon further in the discussion section of this text.

Interviewees also spoke at great lengths about the importance of understanding the affective needs and traits of gifted and talented learners. Data coded as "affective needs" includes mention of students' social and emotional needs, the nature and needs foundational course (sometimes also referred to as "social/emotional needs"), behaviors often associated with gifted and talented learners such as perfectionism and fear of failure, making space for students to be their authentic selves, attending to the development of the whole student, asynchronous development, and strategies for building affective skills through appropriate challenges. Twenty discussions of the importance of learning around students' affective needs made this the third most prevalent code identified in the data.

"Challenge" is another multifaceted code identified through analysis of the interviews. Eighteen instances of vocabulary and descriptions that characterize

challenge appeared across the interviews. The most positive descriptor of challenge includes the necessity for teachers to strike a balance between maintaining order in the classroom and allowing students' interests to guide the learning. Interviewees described this as a challenge that pushed them in productive ways and resulted in increased classroom satisfaction for both the student and the teacher. Another challenge that interviewees described as initially difficult but one that became a normal expectation over time is that students may know more about some topics than the teacher. Participants detailed that being challenged as the content expert was something that an early-career educator may struggle with, but a more experienced educator could use to leverage a more student-centered classroom (as outlined in the first challenge). Finally, almost all interviewees acknowledged that teaching gifted and talented students may be frustrating and exhausting at times. This more negative descriptor could certainly be applied to the overall experience of teaching, but due to some of the nuances included in this code teaching in the field of gifted education has some unique aspects that may compound the typical frustrations and sources of exhaustion teachers experience. While this code does not have direct ties to professional learning, one could make a connection between coping with these challenges through continual engagement in upto-date, best practice professional learning that adds to the educator's toolkit of knowledge and resources.

The next code, "gifted perspective-taking" appeared 16 times throughout the interviews, but I included this as a separate code because, as mentioned earlier in this text, the largest predictor of teacher attitudes towards gifted education is life experience (Berman et al., 2012). Within these descriptors, the most frequently cited source of

gifted perspectives was from the educator's own as a gifted and talented student. Gifted perspective-taking, as a code, is key to include because of the background as a gifted student that multiple interviewees in this research bring to their roles as educators of the gifted and talented. These life experiences shape the attitudes of educators in such a way that their understanding and application of professional learning is unique and separate from others without similar experiences as students. Also included in the descriptors of gifted perspective-taking are an improved understanding of students' affective and academic needs via experience working with gifted students over time and learning the unique needs of diverse populations of gifted students. All of the descriptors in this code stand out from the rest because they are based on experience and the educator's capacity to practice personal and professional empathy in order to better understand their students.

Following closely behind this code is "student-led learning," appearing 15 times in various ways throughout interviews. Descriptions included in this code include the idea that students each come with unique passions and interests that should be explored in the classroom, that students have the capacity to make complex connections if afforded the opportunity, that educators must allow for students' unique perspectives to be heard and explored equitably in the classroom, that student interests should inspire much of the learning in the classroom. It is important to note that this last descriptor, "student interests should inspire much of the learning in the classroom," differs from the similar descriptor listed in the challenge code. Student-led learning focuses more on leveraging student ideas to drive lesson and activity planning; challenge focuses more on how the teachers manage

the classroom and structures the environment. These descriptions are differentiated by interviewees' feedback around the *challenge* of managing a classroom versus the teacher engagement with students required of *student-led learning*.

The final code identified during analysis is the part that "role models or mentorships" play in educators' professional growth and development. Interviewees cited 12 different instances of this code through discussions of individual mentors within their local gifted education community (campus, district, area), the importance of university professors or advisers who shaped their learning, the impact of learning from prominent scholarly figures in the field, as well as experience with inspirational teacher as a gifted and talented student themselves. Participants described these relationships or interactions as impactful and long-lasting, and influential at a number of different times throughout their careers, even as they transitioned into role models or mentors for someone else. Wycoff et al. (2003) emphasize the importance of engaging in mentorships in implementing and continually growing the learning that comes from professional development, an idea that was echoed many times and in several iterations from this study's participants, making "Role Models or Mentorships" another code identified in the data.

Document Analysis

A thematic analysis provided data associated with how participants experience working with gifted students and engaging in learning that supports their efforts. In order to better understand the structures behind the teacher training and support that impacts and shapes individuals' teaching experience, it is critical to closely examine the descriptions outlining educator training and development. These published descriptions

can best be interpreted through document analysis. Document analysis is a procedure in which the researcher systematically reviews and evaluates documents in order to elicit meaning. Using this methodology, the researcher identifies, selects, analyzes, and synthesizes documents in order to identify overarching themes and concepts (Bowen, 2009).

The documents analyzed in this research are the published descriptions of 30hour educator training required for those providing GT services in the state of Texas. Analysis of these online descriptions of trainings provided by regional service centers (RSCs) allows for comparison and contrast between ongoing professional learning opportunities available to teachers. RSCs are service organizations which function to provide support to school districts throughout the state of Texas (Texas Education Agency, n.d.), and frequently provide the required 30-hour gifted education training modules to campuses and districts. Each service center has the autonomy to develop its own 30-hour trainings, so the opportunity to identify cross-cutting themes and significant variations is readily available through an analysis of these descriptions.

Including a document analysis of available written resources that describe opportunities for educator training helps to create a robust study (Stake, 1995) and serves to create a clear picture of both the "how" and the "why" regarding Texas teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and behaviors towards gifted education.

Deductive Coding

Document analysis focused on analyzing the content of the 30-hour training module descriptions published by RSCs. In this process, I used analytical constructs from the conceptual framework to break down the text and make inferences related to
the research questions (White & Marsh, 2006). Examining data collected through both a thematic analysis of teacher interviews and a document analysis focused on the content of the required teacher training descriptions will help corroborate findings across the data and serve to reduce bias that may exist in a single analysis (Bowen, 2009). Combining both deductive and inductive coding methods can also add to the richness of the data (Lewis & McNaughton Nicholls, 2013).

I used a deductive coding technique to analyze the descriptions of the required 30-hour gifted education training modules. In deductive coding, the researcher uses a predefined list of codes, generated from the conceptual framework (Skjott Linneberg, & Korsgaard, 2019). This approach to coding was selected to ensure tight alignment between the conceptual framework and the questions that this research seeks to investigate. Using a predetermined set of codes adds to the power of deduction (Collins & Stockton, 2018). A deductive approach helps to situate the codes within the theoretical framework and the literature, and generalize across cases (Skjott Linneberg, & Korsgaard, 2019). For this analysis, concepts from theories of motivation support the use of the following code words and phrases:

- Abilities
 - \circ Self-efficacy
 - o Competence
- Goal value
 - o Perception
 - o Utility
- Support
 - o Relatedness
 - o Autonomy

I engaged in two rounds of coding (Skjott Linneberg, & Korsgaard, 2019). In the initial round, data were "chunked" into related units and coded descriptively, using the predetermined codes. In the second round, I analyzed the data to identify attribute codes. These codes function to describe larger portions of data, such as an entire interview, and describe attributes such as age, experience, professional background (teacher or school administrator, for example) that help to shed additional light on relevant data (Skjott Linneberg, & Korsgaard, 2019). Based on the work of Skjott Linneberg, & Korsgaard (2019), I first chunked the data into descriptive codes, and then organized these data into attribute codes, a process which is outlined in Table 2.

Strategy for Coding

As described in the previous section, many of the session titles and descriptions included in the analysis process were similar in language and repetitive in their descriptions. Rather than coding all of the descriptions in the same way, which would likely not yield additional insight that would contribute meaningfully to this research, I developed a strategy wherein the nuances in language, primarily the differentiated verbs included in session descriptions, led the analysis process. According to Elliot (2018), the researcher must allow the methodology and research questions to drive coding practices when strategies appear ambiguous (as in the case of many similar texts in a document analysis). In this case, the conceptual framework rooted in theories of motivation drove the decision to examine the small changes in the action-based language used in each of the descriptions. Verbs describe what participants will learn and ultimately operationalize as a result of the professional learning coursework, which fits with the theories of motivation which provide the conceptual framework of this

research. Wigfield and Eccles' (2000) perspective on motivation focuses on performance and persistence in various activities; Ford et al. (2020) cite the role of competency and self-efficacy in task performance; and Hattie et al. (2020) identify constructs associated with a cost-benefit analysis of the task or goal. Each of these theories center around action-based constructs, which supports the careful analysis of descriptions of what participants of the 30-hour foundational coursework will be able to know, understand, and do as a result of their learning.

When examining the slight differences in the session descriptions, I identified the verbs or action-based language in the descriptions and made connections to each of the predetermined descriptive codes. Association descriptions are as follows:

• Self-efficacy demonstrated by "so that"-type statements illustrating the outcomes of learning (ex: "participants will learn strategies for differentiation *so that* they are able to meet students' advanced learning needs")

• *Competence* demonstrated by verbs such as "learn," "understand," and "examine"

• Utility demonstrated by verbs such as "apply," "create," and "practice"

• *Perception* demonstrated by language connecting participants' current roles with the learning outcomes, such as "General education classroom teachers may..." or "gifted and talented teachers can..."

Relatedness demonstrated through descriptions of opportunities to reflect
with peers

Autonomy demonstrated by descriptions of self-paced coursework

Documents Included

There are 20 Regional Service Centers in Texas, each of which has a website where their services and information is listed. This analysis sought to examine the 30 foundational hour session descriptions published on the RSC websites. Of these 20 regions, two regions lacked specific session descriptions, and four only listed the names of the foundation courses but did not provide a description. Due to these nonexistent or limited descriptions, 14 website descriptions were included in the document analysis process.

Ensuring Trustworthiness

Qualitative methods provide a variety of tools for digging deeply into research problems and require a systematic sequence of procedural steps for selected methods of investigation (Silverman, 2006). There are several ways to ensure quality and dependability in this methodology. Shenton (2004) outlines several effective strategies for supporting credibility, transferability, dependability, and rigor that will be utilized in this research.

Credibility

Credibility is supported by triangulation, member checks, and reflexivity on the part of the researcher (Shenton, 2004; Dodgson, 2019). Following the constructivistinterpretivist approach, the notion that each participant experiences a unique, subjective reality necessitates that multiple strategies should be used to acquire valid and reliable multiple realities (Golafshani, 2003). This research employs triangulation through the use of different methods for data collection (phenomenological interview design and content-focused document analysis), which adds to the richness of the data (Lewis &

McNaughton Nicholls, 2013). Throughout the live interview, I also actively took field notes on key points to revisit during analysis and engaged in self-monitoring for potential instances of bias in interpreting participant's responses, which is another triangulation practice (reflective commentary) used in this research (Shenton, 2004).

Credibility is also established through thick description that shows, not tells (Tracy, 2010). Thick descriptions in qualitative research evidence a deep understanding of the situation in which the phenomenon takes place. It considers the meaning and interpretation of participants' intentions in their actions, attitudes, and behaviors (Ponterotto, 2006). Descriptions illustrating connections between individuals' experiences, perspectives, and practices will be outlined in the discussion section of this research. Quotes from participants that serve to illuminate big ideas and themes will also be included in this section in order to provide a thick, detailed description to the reader.

This research also utilizes member checking (Shenton, 2003; Chowdhury, 2015) throughout and after the interview process to establish credibility. Member checking includes involving the participant as an active part of the data analysis process through summarizing at various points throughout the interviews, as well as summarizing big ideas with them at the conclusion of the conversation and encouraging clarification or additional feedback (Candela, 2019). At the end of each interview, I asked if I could contact the participant again in the future if there are subsequent questions about the information provided. Throughout the interview, I also framed feedback with clarifying questions and statements such as, "What I understand you to say is...," and "When you said _______. Can you elaborate?" Soliciting

feedback and clarification from the participant ensure that the data gathered in the interview is accurately reflective of their experience.

While checks like this may prove to be more difficult in the document analysis portion, I may find or request descriptions of the 30-hour training courses from RSCs if there is a need for additional description or clarification.

Reflexivity is also critical in establishing credibility in qualitative research. In this practice, the researcher closely examines and discloses their own situatedness and potential bias and acknowledges the potential effects on the researcher (Dodgson, 2019). The use of both inductive and deductive coding facilitates ongoing and iterative analysis through comparison of codes and themes, which requires both reflectivity and reflexivity in the researcher (Swain, 2018). As the researcher performs continual analysis, they must reflect on how their own interpretation of themes established both a priori and through organic coding and analysis affects the data by constantly monitoring for effects of their own positionality and experiences. To further practice reflexivity, the researcher will disclose their axiology, and make their own values, experiences, and demographics clear throughout the research process (Ponterotto & Grieger, 2007)

Transferability

While the interviews and analyses done in this research may be specific to a limited group of people, transferability is supported by engaging a variety of participants from various school backgrounds (i.e., size, location, student demographic, type). Shenton (2004) also charges the researcher to provide sufficient contextual information about the work done with participants and in the field (in this case, the "field" is largely a digital environment), so that readers can transfer findings in situationally appropriate

ways. When findings are disclosed, the researcher will provide details about the backgrounds of each of the participants, outlining the number and type of each school represented (urban, suburban, or rural), the number of years each participant has been teaching, what grade levels, and what content they teach or support. Disclosing these details will support transferability through applicability (Chowdhury, 2015) to readers; or, when research findings are germane to a wide audience because individuals can apply take-aways and knowledge to their current context.

Dependability

This research is dependable in that the description of the participant gathering, data collecting, and data analysis is detailed and able to be repeated consistently across interviews (Shenton, 2004). The different components of the research--the thematic analysis of participant interviews and document analysis of published professional learning training course descriptions--support the dependability of findings (Bowen, 2009).

Utilizing both inductive and deductive coding supports dependability in the analysis and interpretation of data. A deductive approach to coding published documents ensures dependability in that it organizes constructs and ties them back to the conceptual framework, so that the different components of the research are tightly aligned (Bowen, 2009). An inductive approach to thematic analysis produces reliable and valid findings because it follows a systematic set of procedures (Braune & Clarke, 2006) for interpreting the underling structures that make up the unique experiences of educators of gifted and talented learners (Thomas, 2006). When codes are driven by both organic data analysis and interpretation and a priori codes, both top-down and

bottom-up approaches are used in identifying themes (Xu & Kammit, 2020), adding to the dependability of the findings.

Axiology

I am a school district administrator whose role is that of gifted and talented and advanced academics coordinator in a suburban school district. My past experiences in education include working as a classroom teacher for middle and high school grade levels, a pull-out gifted and talented program teacher, a campus assistant principal for secondary students, a campus coordinator for gifted and talented services, and a district instructional coach for secondary teachers. I have developed campus and district professional learning, which will impact my view of the 30-hour training and professional development described in this research. I also went through an alternative certification program in the state of Texas, which means that I did not pursue the traditional preservice teacher coursework at the university level. This could impact my view of the utility and validity of some courses outlined in the graduation plans.

I have only worked in urban and suburban schools in the North Texas area, so my understanding of rural schools and their unique attributes may be limited. I have worked with both students from low and middle-income backgrounds, as well as students from affluent backgrounds, so I do possess insight into how a variety of student experiences impact the classroom and teacher. I also have a background in gifted and talented education, and hold a Master's degree in educational psychology, focusing on gifted and talented learning. Both my academic background, as well as my work with gifted and talented students, illustrate my bias towards working with GT learners and programs to meet their needs. This bias has the potential to impact my

view of the relevance of some professional development, utility of university coursework, and interviewee beliefs about gifted and talented education. I will work to mitigate potential bias by practicing continual reflexivity and journaling throughout the research process.

Trustworthiness is a critical component of qualitative inquiry. Researchers must make a concerted effort to ensure that the work is structured, purposeful, and adds reliable and valid knowledge to the field.

CHAPTER 4

RESULTS

I identified three major themes and two minor themes after engaging in a deep analysis of the interview transcriptions. These major themes are the (1) *utility of professional learning,* (2) *shared control of learning,* and (3) *understanding the whole student.* Minor themes are (i) *long-term career growth* and (ii) *role of professional support networks and connections.*

The former stood out as major themes due to the pervasive nature of the topics addressed in the interviews. Frequently, participants would make connections between new questions and previous responses or draw a metaphor or example over the course of multiple responses. Themes identified as major include the big ideas and overarching overt intentionality behind participants' responses. The latter minor themes serve to support the major themes by further exploring the structures underlying effective professional development and support.

Outlined below are the major and minor themes, accompanied by direct quotes taken from interviews in order to paint a vivid picture of how participants express their understanding of and relationship to the themes.

Utility of Professional Learning

The first major theme, utility of professional learning, can be defined as the ways in which the content of professional development is immediately useful, implementable, and easily applied in the classroom environment. This theme includes the two subthemes of responsiveness and impact to the classroom and encompasses codes of differentiation, applicability, and the relevance of professional learning to immediate

student and teacher needs. The utility of professional learning was by far the most cited, emphasized, and referenced factor when discussing the efficacy of professional learning in gifted and talented education. The utility of professional learning is a multifaceted theme that covers a wide range of interrelated codes and is supported by two subthemes that reinforce the importance of accessible, useful, and actionable professional learning. This first major theme is supported consistently by background literature and is by far the most prevalent across all interviews included in this research. The codes differentiation, relevance, and applicability paint a broad picture of participants' conceptions of utilitarian professional learning, while these subthemes explore the nuances of how professional learning is utilized.

Participant feedback underscored this theme in a variety of ways. Participants 4 and 6 reiterated that useful learning spoke to content as well as flexible, research-based strategies that could be applied to their classroom environments. Participants 7 and 9 provided examples of previous professional learning experiences that only included, "things that are just purely research based," or "filtered through people who don't entirely understand how to implement it [instructional strategy],"(Participant 7) and described it as "not very helpful" (Participant 9). These same participants also connected responsible use of district funding to professional learning that could be immediately implemented in the classroom. Here, a very concrete connection between the literal value of professional learning and its utility in the classroom highlights educators' clear desire to use resources (i.e., teacher time and school money) in a way that most immediately impacts students. This impact, according to participants, can be translated through differentiation practices, clear connections to opportunities for

application, and widely-supported, relevant learning that bridge the gap between research and practice.

In terms of differentiation, Participant 6 said that this was the most impactful skill that a teacher can learn to meet the varied needs of their advanced learners. The importance of professional learning that provides useful instruction on differentiation was discussed multiple times in each interview and was viewed as the most powerful instructional tool for a gifted educator by interviewees. This includes the foundational 30-hour modules covering some variation of the titles Differentiation, Curriculum and Instruction, or Depth and Complexity. Participants discussed differentiation in various formats—from differentiation via adding elements of depth and complexity, to strategies for accelerating instruction in response to student readiness, to ways to make content more challenging. The differentiation code included in the first major theme is supported by the literature, which underscores the idea that gifted and talented students are most successful when instruction includes novelty, flexible pacing, and interest-based content (Gomez-Arizaga et al., 2020; Kitsantas et al., 2017). These essential differentiation practices were recognized by interviewees and highly valued in professional learning.

Utility also encompasses the applicability and relevance of professional learning. When describing professional learning experiences which participants felt had improved their knowledge and/or skills, key factors in motivating them to engage in professional development, and future learning opportunities that they believed would improve their skills in teaching gifted and talented students, all participants included descriptions of learning that they could immediately apply in their school setting, as well as information that applied directly to their student population and their current role in gifted education.

Participant backgrounds varied and included educators who had transitioned from a classroom teaching role into that of leadership or support for gifted and talented services. These perspectives afforded a view into not only classroom experience, but experience creating or selecting professional learning for teachers. With the value of applicability and relevance in mind, Participant 2, who had experience working for an RSC designing the 30-hour foundational modules, described the importance of crafting professional learning that, ."..take[s] a look at this huge library of gifted strategies and resources...and get teachers really good at those things, because that's where the impact is going to be..." (October 12, 2022). Participant 7, is both a classroom teacher and an experienced professional development presenter, said that the value of professional learning is determined by the "applicability or deliverability of what you're offering," (October 12, 2022). Participant 3, whose role is unique in that they continue to serve students in the classroom and oversee identification and assessment, says that relevant professional learning equips teachers to "adjust what we have to meet students' needs" and allows learners to give and receive meaningful peer feedback. This underscores the findings from the literature, which emphasizes the perceived efficacy of professional learning that is immediately transferrable to the classroom (Wycoff et al., 2003) or one's career role.

This research identified bridging the gap between research and practice and engaging in data-supported professional learning as another important component of relevance. Participants 1, 2, and 10 directly addressed their need to see the evidence of effective instruction in their own professional learning. Participant 1 evaluated the relevance of professional learning after "I have both the data and some anecdotal

discussion from facilitators of how they used it in their classroom" (August 19, 2022). Other participants addressed relevance via bridging research and practice in their reflections on attending state or national conventions for gifted education. Participant 9 described effective sessions as those that are, "designed by people who are practitioners...and researchers who have made the concerted effort to actually translate their research into something that works for practitioners" (October 14, 2022). This additional insight into the complexities of what characterizes utilitarian, and therefore valued, professional learning highlights the complex nature of what supports perceptions of efficacy of the trainings.

Responsiveness

Responsiveness to one's students as well as one's professional needs are important factors in understanding this "how" of utilitarian professional learning. Students are engaged by instruction that connects to their real lives (Gomez-Arizaga et al., 2020), which means that useful learning supports educators in identifying authentic connections to one's students. Participant 9 said they value professional learning that allows them to better understand their students because, ."..being able to help them [students] make a change so that they can be more productive...or feel less stressed out in their classes," (October 14, 2022) motivates them to continue to engage in ongoing professional development. Learning that provides educators with the tools to connect with students is immediately responsive to teacher needs in that it supports increased engagement. A teacher who understands what their students need, whether this is in terms of academics or social and emotional supports, can facilitate a highly

engaged classroom where connections directly result in improved student learning. This is illustrated by the following quote:

For me, the key factors [for engaging in professional learning] are wanting to make sure that the kids get the most responsive, most appropriate education for what they need. Once you see that something is effective for a child, you want to apply it for any [other] children it works for. -Participant 1 (August 19, 2022)

Responsiveness is critical because it empowers the teacher through planning as well as in-the-moment classroom decision, and it serves the student by allowing their changing needs to be the driver behind classroom decisions, making it clear that their teachers are invested in their success. This shared understanding creates an environment of mutual respect and communication in the classroom.

Impact to the Classroom

A second subtheme identified within this first major theme is impact to the classroom. As outlined above, participants referenced the importance of seeing the impact of professional learning in the classroom six different instances across four different interviews. This goes hand in hand with responsiveness; when learning is responsive to one's immediate needs, it is viewed as valuable. Participants 1, 2, 4, 5, 6, and 8 have moved from the gifted and talented classroom into leadership or support roles within the field and all still referenced the direct impact of professional learning to the classroom environment as critical in judging the efficacy of the learning. Reflecting from their former teaching lens, Participant 5 shared the following:

So as a teacher, I enjoy looking at new instructional strategies that might support students. A lot of times, when I was in the classroom, I always had particular students in mind that this [professional learning] might work with. (September 29, 2022)

Keeping the students and the classroom environment at the forefront of how

professional learning is perceived as effective is a key subtheme in supporting the overall major theme of the utility of professional learning. Participant 10 cited an effective example of learning that taught them, "how to help that kid personally so that they can engage academically" (October 22, 2022) when reflecting on what motivated them to engage in professional development. This subtheme emerged as a result of the practical focus of all participants when reflecting on their experiences with professional learning; educators' most valuable resource, arguably, is time and they must see the investment in their time pay in dividends where it matters most—in the classroom.

The utility of professional learning is a multi-faceted theme that covers a wide range of interrelated codes and is supported by two subthemes that reinforce the importance of accessible, useful, and actionable professional learning. This first major theme is supported consistently by background literature and is by far the most prevalent across all interviews included in this research. The codes differentiation, relevance, and applicability paint a broad picture of participants' conceptions of utilitarian professional learning, while these subthemes explore the nuances of how professional learning is utilized.

Shared Control of Learning

The second major theme in this research is shared control of learning, which includes the topics of student-directed learning and engagement, as well as specific practices related to differentiation and varied manifestations of giftedness. "Being flexible" in reference to classroom management, strategies for addressing content, the willingness to pivot in response to student need, and adjusting the scope and pace of instruction was feedback that participants shared across all interviews. Participant 8

speaks to the necessity of being flexible when they say, "they [students] challenge you and they are not going to let you do the status quo." (August 23, 2022) This flexibility was frequently attributed to effective professional learning around differentiation practices, a topic that is also covered by the first major theme to emerge in this research. The skills to differentiate were often discussed in connection to teachers' flexibility to modify classroom environment and practices, a practice which is reinforced with knowledge and tools learned through effective professional development experiences. This is supported by literature which states that effective training, such as that covering strategies for differentiation, can increase teacher confidence and selfbeliefs regarding teaching ability (Bangel, et al., 2010) and result in a more positive classroom climate (Hansen & Feldhusen, 1994) where teachers are confident to be flexible and do not feel as if they must stick to a rigid environment or scope and sequence. Flexible educators also practice self-evaluation in order to remain flexible and meet the evolving needs of their student body. Participant 9 stated:

A lot of times I will also seek out professional development because I feel like I've been doing something the same way for a while. ...generationally, and even year to year students, behaviors, and idiosyncrasies change...and if it's something I've never seen before, I would like to be able to...gather tools to help me with that. (October 14, 2022)

This feedback provides evidence of an educator whose motivation to seek out professional learning is engaged in a reciprocal cycle with their self-beliefs and ongoing partnership with students in maintaining a productive, engaging classroom environment. This participant understands that their effectiveness as an instructor relies on their flexibility and attunement to students' needs, which, in a gifted and talented classroom, is a shared control of learning. Shared control of learning is another code included in this second major theme. Shared control looks like letting students take ownership of the classroom environment and allowing for their interests and passions to drive the learning. True shared control of learning requires some degree of the teacher relinquishing control over content and being the "expert." While the acknowledgement of a need for shared control of learning or partnership between the teacher and students was present in almost all of the interviews, Ps 2 and 8 explicitly stated that effective teachers of gifted and talented students should be prepared to allow students to direct the learning and accept that their students may be smarter than them. Participant 2 speaks to sharing the control of learning by saying:

I think that there are so many times where a kid is ready for more and then teachers hit a wall in their own body of knowledge, and it can be really difficult for them to then proceed. So I think that it is crucial to a lot of times let them drive the ship and let them take the content and the skills you are trying to teach them as far as they can... (October 12, 2022)

While these skills undoubtedly grow as an educator gains experience in working with gifted and talented students, they are also connected to teachers' understanding of varied manifestations of giftedness. Respondents indicated that as they had learned to understand that giftedness can appear in different ways across different student populations, they became increasingly open to allowing students' unique interests, skills, experiences, and goals to drive the learning in their work together. Literature supports the perceived value of professional learning that is student-oriented—that is, learning which equips educators with the capacity to recognize many manifestations of giftedness and to then to allow students to explore their unique areas of abilities without restriction—is high (de Vries et al., 2013).

In analyzing the data included in the second major theme, shared control of learning, two subthemes emerged: student/teacher partnerships and understanding and honoring a diverse student body.

Student/Teacher Partnerships

The need to have a productive and respectful partnership so that there can be a shared control of learning became an evident subtheme as I interpreted codes involved in understanding of domain and/or context-specific nature of giftedness. This description was double coded under "differentiation" and "shared control of learning" because in order for one to engage in sharing control, one must understand the nature of students' gifts and talents and the accompanying instructional strategies required to develop those gifts and talents. Participants 2, 3, 5, 7, and 8 discussed the domain and context-specific nature of giftedness. This includes understanding that students may not be gifted across all content areas (Participant 5) and understanding that in order to grow talent (Participant 7), educators must engage students as partners in learning so that they take ownership of their learning. Engaging students through equitable partnership sets the stage for allowing students "different ways to display their gifts" (Participant 8, August 24, 2022).

Forging partnerships with students to have shared control of learning involves understanding how GT students think so that teachers can differentiate appropriately. Interviewees recognized that gifted students learn and process information differently, and that they as classroom facilitators required the skills to meet these learning needs. Teachers must have an understanding of how gifted learners intake, process, and synthesize information so that they can facilitate instruction that honors the quicker

pace, divergent thinking, and creative problem solving that makes up the learning process for gifted and talented students. For example, some participants reflected on how students synthesize information. Participant 8 said that, "they [students] do not think in little pieces. They think of a big picture and then they always make the connection," (August 23, 2022) and Participant 9 echoed similar observations in describing how, "they come at everything diagonally...no matter how you think they are going to attack a problem, they always come at it a different way" (October 14, 2022). Without the professional learning addressed in the foundational modules Nature & Needs of Gifted/Talented Students and Differentiating Instruction for Gifted/Talented Students teachers would not have the requisite knowledge and skills to support students who do not necessarily learn in concrete, linear steps that they may be accustomed to finding in the general education classroom. Understanding and honoring the ways in which gifted students learn equips teachers to share control of the classroom and allow students autonomy in determining how quickly they move thorough the material, taking charge of making abstract connections, and being allowed to generate completely origins solutions to problems. Here, it is clear that professional learning which supports effective differentiation practices so that students and teachers can share control of the learning is critical in providing appropriate gifted services to GT students. The recurring feedback from participants around professional development that honed the skills which allowed teachers to recognize areas of giftedness, and strategies to engage students as partners to grow these areas was consistently reflective of how important this learning was in being an effective instructor.

Understanding and Honoring a Diverse Student Body

The second subtheme to emerge within shared control of learning is understanding and honoring a diverse student body. This subtheme was identified and defined by participants' reflections around how their conceptions of what a GT student looks like have changed over time, as well as professional learning that has widened their view of who and what a gifted student may be. Across interviews, participants shared how critical it is to gain knowledge that supports effective identification of gifted and talented students, and how one must then develop the capacity to engage a greater diversity of students in the GT classroom. "Diverse" in the context of this research includes not only students from many different linguistic, ethnic, and cultural backgrounds, but also students who are not the stereotypical "GT" student; that is, underachievers and selective producers, or students who do not consistently generate products at the level of quality or with the frequency that their academic potential indicates that they are able (Siegle, 2018).

Participants 1 and 8 shared that impactful professional learning around the diverse ways that giftedness may look across language and culture helped them to gain an enhanced understanding of their students as gifted learners. Participant 8 cited a conversation with a parent whose child was clearly in need of GT services, but who refused to refer their child for assessment.

You've got to understand that culture...they are all about the family. They support the family [individual members] not going off end elevating themselves in status. We calmed the father down to where he understood and he allowed me to assess. (August 23, 2022)

It was only after Participant 8 revisited previous professional learning around cultural conceptions of giftedness were they able to effectively communicate in a way that

addressed the child's academic needs, and assured the parent that referral was not boastful and did not seek to set their student apart from others in their family, which was the cultural perspective. Both Participants 1 and 3 reflected that professional development covering the topics of giftedness across cultures and strategies for identifying and engaging language learners have helped them be more responsive to their student body and have enhanced their capacity as an effective instructor for all students. This professional development provided them with the knowledge and skills to better engage their students academically and socially, and act as a better advocate for a more inclusive approach to gifted education in their school environment.

Participants 5, 6 and 8 shared that their conceptions of gifted and talented students have changed over time to include students who may be underachievers or selective producers. Participants 5 and 6 reflected that learning around what a non-stereotypical GT student could look like (i.e., failing grades, academic disengagement, repeat behavior issues) helped them to better plan instruction that reached all learners, even those who may not be actively engaged in the classroom environment. Increased and improved skills in the classroom as a result of professional learning supports increased instructor self-efficacy, which in turn supports the perceived efficacy of the professional learning and the motivation to continue to engage.

Another important component of *understanding and honoring a* diverse student body is reflected in the initial code associated with the value of effectively utilizing a variety of tools for identification in order to be responsive to a diverse student population Participants 2, 3, 4, and 8 all spoke on how impactful professional development sessions which focused on leveraging a variety of responsive assessment and

identification tools was on their role. Participant 4 shared how helpful learning around identifying students in poverty helped them to be a more effective GT services facilitator on their campus, whose student body primarily came from low socioeconomic backgrounds. Participant 4 said of that one of the factors that motivated them to participate in professional learning around identification and assessment was that they would be, "keeping up to date with the things that best ident=ftify the students, including creative identification, parent-teacher inventories, not just the [quantitative] assessments we use." Professional learning on identification and assessment allowed Participant 4 to go back to their campus and partner with classroom teachers so that these gatekeepers to identification could better understand the unique attributes of a gifted student living in poverty. Participant 5 discussed the broader application of learning around various tools for servicing students including a "Young Scholars" program in which students who do not meet criteria for GT services, but who show potential, are served by trained classroom teachers with targeted differentiation strategies to develop their talents. This example provides a creative approach to services designed as a result of professional learning around a "talent pool" approach to identification, as well as ongoing collaboration with other practitioners in the field.

This major theme, shared control of learning, and its two subthemes emerged though not only direct participant feedback, but by examining the relationships of topics between themes. Flexibility and shared control of learning are codes which illustrate rich connections between participants' experiences and insights as educators of gifted and talented students.

Understanding the Whole Student

The third major theme identified in this research is the importance of understanding the whole student. This includes their affective needs, the backgrounds of diverse student populations (as outlined also in within the subtheme, understanding and honoring a diverse student body, identified in the theme of shared control of learning) the various ways in which giftedness may manifest, and student understanding via gifted perspective-taking. When interviewees talked about professional learning around understanding the whole student, they frequently cited the 30-hour foundational module titled, "nature and needs" or "social/emotional." This learning, along with factors influencing motivation around implementing professional learning in the classroom and a developed understanding of gifted and talented students, were the third most prominent collection of codes in examining the perceived efficacy of professional learning in gifted and talented education.

The importance of understanding students' affective needs did not align with the educator perceptions outlined in the literature; that is, teachers hold negative conceptions of gifted students' social-emotional skills (Weyns, et al., 2021). To the contrary—all ten participants in this research expressed how important understanding the nuanced social and emotional needs of their gifted students was in being a successful educator. Interviewees did not express negative conceptions of their students' skills; however, they did note some potentially negative affective attributes of gifted and talented students, such as fear of failure or perfectionistic traits. It should be noted that participants did not view the manifestations of these traits negatively, but as specific areas of support that their students may require. Participant 5 said that

professional learning around perfectionism allowed them to, "coach kids through not being perfect or even the opposite. All of these people in this room seem perfect except me, what do I do, I don't belong here..." (September 29, 2022). An enhanced understanding of this nonacademic struggle their GT students faced allowed them to reach their learners in a way that made a long-term positive impact.

The literature also stated that teachers hold negative presuppositions about the relationships between the gifted student and their teacher (Weyns, et al., 2021), and the findings of this research suggest just the opposite. Educators interviewed here emphasized how important building relationships with students through affective connection was in understanding and meeting the needs of the whole student. Participant 10, whose teaching background began in early childhood education, outlined the importance of social and emotional learning in gifted education because that knowledge allows educators to see the trajectory of how asynchronous development can impact a student not only academically, but socially and emotionally as well. This participant said of this training,

...when I get a kid standing in front of me who fits that training...I know what to do with them and I know how to help them. [I know] how to help that kid personally, so that they can engage academically. (October 22, 2022)

Professional development opportunities that help educators better understand the unique affective experiences and needs gifted students may experience, according to Participant 9 improves their sensitivity, and in turn their ability to anticipate students' needs.

In terms of understanding the diverse backgrounds of gifted and talented populations (i.e., culturally, linguistically, and ethnically diverse students, students from poverty, students from rural backgrounds, twice-exceptional students), educators in these interviews underscored how critical it is to learn strategies for meeting not only the academic but the affective needs of all learners, and how these needs may look different across student populations. The subtheme of understanding and honoring a diverse student body identified within the major theme shared control of learning differs from understanding the whole student in that the latter major theme includes the affective needs of all GT students, while the former focuses on the academic components of gifted and talented services.

Finally, this minor theme also encompasses student understanding via gifted perspective taking. Participants 1, 2, 3, 8, and 10 in this research self-identified as having been identified as gifted and talented as a student, a topic which will be explored further in the discussion section. This certainly lends a unique perspective on the importance of understanding the whole student, as well as the perceived efficacy of professional learning around gifted students' affective needs. In addition to self-identifying as gifted, "perspective taking" also refers to the practice of professional reflection by evaluating experiences through their students' eyes. The relationship between professional learning and gifted perspective-taking was not entirely clear in analysis of the data; however, all respondents reported naturally taking this reflexive approach to understanding their students' affective needs. The prevalence of an empathetic approach to knowing one's students underscores this second major theme of understanding the whole student and could lend additional insight into content and structures for future professional learning around social-emotional topics.

Two subthemes emerged from this final major theme: social/emotional pedagogy

and learning from shifting lenses. "Social and emotional needs" casts a wide net as far as capturing what should take place in effective professional learning around the affective needs and perspectives of GT students. These subthemes illustrate more precisely the types of learning experiences that educators view as effective.

Social/Emotional Pedagogy

Participant 4 best defined *social/emotional pedagogy* by "understanding of how we meet teachers' and students' needs based on what is happening in the world" (September 20, 2022). This captures the essential components of effective professional learning in that it includes the needs of the teacher as well as that of the student, and takes into account the cultural, social, and situational factors that affect the school environment. Responsive, effective professional development equips the learner with a better understanding of self and environment in order to develop understanding and empathy with students, and then imparts skills to create structures in the classroom for meeting affective needs. Every interviewee in this research acknowledged the importance of professional learning that included tools for meeting the affective needs of everyone in the gifted and talented classroom in order to provide highly effective and comprehensive GT services.

The degree to which participants believed that this was a crucial part of learning varied. For example, Participant 2 believes that social/emotional pedagogy is important learning only to the extent that it allows the instructor to build empathy for the student's academic experience and subsequently improve instruction. In contrast, Participant 8 describes the Nature and Needs foundational module as the most important, by far, and social/emotional pedagogy as an integral part of all gifted instruction. Participant 4

describes what seems to strike a balance between these perspectives when they say:

I think it was important to attend to their [students'] emotional needs before we ever started anything academic. There were times that students would come in and just need a talk. And so we would spend thirty minutes discussing why their morning did not get off to a good start before we were able to dive into curriculum. So just trying to have the resources and knowledge to reach those kids and be an advocate [was important]. (September 20, 2022)

In this quote, the interviewee acknowledges that without understanding how social/emotional pedagogy impacts academics, they wouldn't be able to fully engage with and support their students. Regardless of the degree to which participants reported social/emotional pedagogy was important in professional learning, all reported that is was an essential component.

Learning from Shifting Lenses

The second subtheme is learning from shifting lenses. This refers to the adoption of multiple perspectives, including one's own as a learner, a teacher, and that of the students. Introspection and engaging in reflection from multiple perspectives is an essential part of understanding the whole student because it forces the educator to consider the unique feelings, thoughts, and experiences of their students as well as practicing the important skill of self-reflection, which is key for growth.

The code "gifted perspective taking" includes the educator recalling their own thoughts and experiences as gifted learners (five out of the ten participants selfidentified as gifted), as well as trying to view the world through their students' eyes. Participant 8 was direct when they described what motivated them to engage in professional development and said, "I didn't want kids to feel like I did when I was younger." (August 24, 2022) Here, the lenses through which the learner views professional development includes their own as a student, as well as that of a teacher

who seeks to improve and provide highly effective learning opportunities for their students. Participant 7 reflected on their own time in school as a student who had to know the "why" behind the learning, and how a "sit and get" approach to instruction left them disengaged. Again, lenses include that of self as child and adult learner, whose negative experiences shape their motivation to seek out effective professional development so that they can facilitate the learning opportunities they feel they missed out on.

Shifting lenses also included that of the students currently in the educator's classroom. Participant 8 recalled engaging in a professional development session in which learners examined the traits of the main characters in the novel Seabiscuit, and then connected those traits to that of the GT learners in their classrooms. Participant 8 describes this as transformational learning that allowed them to think about their students differently, and, once the lesson was implemented in the classroom, to gain a much deeper understanding of the ways that their students connected to and viewed the world. This is an example of how learning from shifting lenses moves from abstract reflection from the perspectives of self and others to concrete instructional activities which provide ongoing opportunities for teachers to understand the world through their students' eyes. Understanding the whole student necessitates engaging in reflection from multiple perspectives, as is evident in the learning from shifting lenses subtheme.

Long-Term Career Growth

This first minor theme, long-term career growth, is defined by the reported trajectory and satisfaction participants described in their discussion of their experience working in the field of gifted education. Participants who disclosed a specific number of

years' experience working in gifted and talented education ranged from 16 to 36 years (average 21 years), with no participants being new to the field of gifted education. All participants had either taken on a leadership role in gifted education (i.e., moved from the classroom into administration or a consulting role, act as teacher and coordinate student identification on their campus), and/or sought out post-secondary education in the field of gifted and talented studies. It may be reasonable to infer that everyone participating in these interviews demonstrates long-term career growth and fulfillment simply by virtue of the length, trajectories, and engagement in gifted and talented education. However, more explicit feedback around questions such as, "Share some words or phrases that you think appropriately describe teaching gifted students," illustrate the long-term career growth and fulfillment respondents associate with working in gifted and talented education.

As they reflected on phrases meant to describe teaching gifted students, respondents clearly illustrated their fulfillment with their role through descriptors such as, *exciting, challenging, high energy, personally motivating, creative, inspiring,* and *never a dull moment.* Professionals who describe what they do in this way are motivated to continue to grow in their field. The literature on motivation and professional learning, according to Ford et al. (2020) takes a social-cognitive approach to interpreting how educators are supported in their profession. Citing the roles of competency and self-efficacy, they explain that the more competent and well-equipped one feels, the higher one's self-efficacy will be. These educators' feedback on teaching gifted students evidences self-efficacy, potentially rooted in the learning experiences outlined in the major themes. These educators who possess the skills to meet the varied academic

and affective needs of their students describe personal motivation and inspiration when reflecting on their careers, and these descriptions coupled with the levels of career growth and trajectories illustrate long-term career growth and fulfillment.

Two subthemes within this minor theme emerged: personal investment and engagement and dynamic nature of effective instruction. Both subthemes serve to illustrate individuals' perspectives on their experiences as gifted and talented educators, as well as the necessity of professional development that keeps learners apprised of best practices so that they continue to be responsive to an ever-changing student body.

Personal Investment and Engagement

A commitment to and romance with the discipline of gifted and talented education was evident in each of the interviews included in this research. The first minor theme, long-term career growth, captures the big picture of how participants' roles have developed over time and will continue to do so as they engage as professionals. Personal investment and engagement is a sub theme identified in long-term career growth, and it reflects the individual's commitment to this growth based on their motivation to continue to engage productively in the field. This engagement, according to the interviewees in this research, is a direct result of personal fulfillment, an appreciation for the craft of teaching, and the positive associations they continue to gain from their career. Participant 7 expressed their personal investment and engagement in gifted and talented teaching by saying, "That's the joy of the classroom. I think part of the engagement is fun. So it's a fun job. It's an awesome job" (October 12, 2022). Participant 4 reflected on the return on teaching GT students in that, "you'll learn a lot from your students," and Participant 1 describes teaching gifted students as

"empowering." These experiences and descriptions illustrate why educators are motivated to persist in the field and as learners themselves—they continue to benefit personally from their career experiences, and from engagement with a dynamic student body. Participant 3, when asked to share some words or phrases that they thought appropriately described teaching gifted students responded with, "heaven." Educators who characterize their experiences with language like the participants shared are very clearly personally invested and engaged in their long-term career growth.

Dynamic Nature of Effective Instruction

The second subtheme identified in long-term career growth is the dynamic nature of effective instruction. This can be defined as the recognition by participants that in order to be an effective educator over time, one must engage in professional learning continually so that they are best apprised of and utilizing best-practice strategies in gifted education. Whether they are supporting GT teachers and services (administrator participants), facilitating classroom instruction (teacher participants), or designing and delivering professional learning (consultant participants), all interviewees in this research reflected on their own need to engage in ongoing learning so that they have the up-to-date knowledge and skills to ultimately support an ever-changing demographic of gifted students. Participant 6 reflected on their internal motivation to learn, as well as the ongoing need to participate in professional development in order to stay current when they said,

Well, learning is lifelong so I want to model that not just for teachers and for students, but I also believe that I don't ever want to stop learning. I think when I do that, I will become disconnected. I don't think that my education and my knowledge level will remain relevant to what we're doing because we are constantly growing, and we're encouraging our staff to grow and our students to grow. (September 28, 2022)

This quote captures the essence of this subtheme in that it includes GT leadership, teachers, students, and one's personal desire to continue to grow in their career field. Participant 5 shared similar feedback when they said that their motivation to engage in professional learning was partially internal ("I enjoy learning"), and partially so that they could be the best source of support for students and teachers. Participant 2's feedback helps to connect the internal motivation to engage in professional learning with student instruction when they reflected simply, "We have to know our kids," (October 12, 2022); knowing the needs of the students, and understanding that these needs change as students enter classrooms with increasingly diverse backgrounds and experiences, makes it clear that effective instruction for these learners is dynamic and requires ongoing engagement in professional learning so that educators are current on best practices.

Role of Professional Support Networks and Connections

The second minor theme identified in this analysis is the critical role of professional support networks and connections. Underlying the responses across interview questions such as, "Reflect on when you began teaching gifted and talented students. Did you feel adequately prepared, and why?" and "Describe a professional learning experience that you feel has improved your knowledge and/or skills regarding gifted education," were the important role of an individual mentor, the influence of a prominent figure in the field or the guidance of a university professor, or the support of professional networks had in their growth and development. This minor theme is supported throughout the literature on professional learning and motivation. Ford et al. (2020) discusses the concept of relatedness—or feeling as if one has relationships with

others who share similar experiences and can empathize—in how well professionals are able to persist in their career growth and development. Professional learning that is impactful and long-lasting includes a collaborative colleague (Carson McCall et al., 2018), and opportunities for collaboration and feedback from others (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017). Participants emphasized the importance of a professional network that ranged from a single mentor to state (TAGT) and nationwide (NAGC) organizations. Participant 5 describes collaboration with peers at state and national level as, "really, really helpful to be around other educators who taught gifted students...and then those presenting who were sharing their expertise, I came back with a lot of tips (September 29, 2022). These organizations which provide professional learning and varied platforms for connecting with one's peers (online forums, state and national conferences, book studies, etc.) were viewed as valuable overall by the participants included in this research.

Importance of Feedback and Modeling

This reflection on opportunities to connect with one's peers allowed a subtheme to emerge in this minor theme: the importance of feedback and modeling. While formal professional networks were viewed as overall useful in engaging in effective professional learning, many participants reflected on more personal relationships they have formed with peers in their field, and the ways in which learning from others' experience helped them grow in their own careers. Participant 3 reflected a great deal on the many relationships and both the formal and informal mentorships that supported them over the course of their career:

And the mentors I've had, oh my gosh—I wouldn't be here if it weren't for either of them. [T]he women that I've worked for...I've learned a lot from them. I've

learned about leadership, and the roles you can play, and just particular skills. I'm the GT mentor now. Sometimes I miss having that [mentor]...I still want to go have coffee with these women, or men, who have way more experience than I do. (August 24, 2022)

When educators have access to others in their similar roles, they have the opportunity to share ideas and receive authentic feedback on their own work. When more experienced mentors can demonstrate a new practice or model implementation of a new idea, this provides an opportunity for highly effective professional learning in that it makes the theories, ideas, and structures outlined in professional development tangible for others. Participant 6 shares how informal structures at a national conference (i.e., coffee meetups, roundtable discussions) support their learning because they can, "hear from other leaders around the nation and hear best practices as they are evolving," (September 28, 2022). While formal support networks and professional connections are an essential part of ongoing professional learning, a key component of that learning lies in the less formal opportunity to engage in "in the moment" learning via modeling and feedback.

These primary and minor themes provide a thick, rich description of educators' perceptions of the efficacy of professional learning in gifted and talented education. Through repeated analysis, these themes and their underlying complex connections begin to paint a picture of what factors may be involved in understanding how educators interpret and enact elements of professional learning, and the perceived impact to both the educator and the students.

Document Analysis of Professional Learning Descriptions

This research also employed document analysis of the written descriptions of the foundational 30-hour professional development courses required by the Texas State

Plan for the Education of the Gifted/Talented for all educators providing gifted and talented services in Texas public schools. While these professional development courses are available through a variety of private providers, this research utilized the courses provided by the state's Regional Service Centers (RSCs). These centers work with schools in their designated regions to provide professional learning and various department and program supports to public, private, and charter schools who engage their services. These RSCs work in collaboration with the Texas Education Agency in order to ensure schools have the resources they need to be compliant with state expectations.

The professional learning outlined by the State Plan only specifies that the 30hour coursework must cover, "nature and needs of gifted/talented students, identification and assessment of gifted/talented students, and curriculum and instruction for gifted/talented students" (Texas Education Agency, 2019); the remainder of the 30 hours and the actual content of all of the foundational coursework is at the discretion of the provider. It is worth noting that in this research, most of the course titles and descriptions across RSCs were very similar, perhaps indicating that these organizations have been provided guidance on the content of these courses. Due to the repetitive nature of the course descriptions, I developed a strategy for coding documents, which is outlined in subsequent sections. Although the descriptions were very similar in language and course titles, there were still important nuances to discuss and analyze in terms of connecting these descriptions to the theories of motivation that form the conceptual framework of this research.
Results of the document analysis illustrate that the most frequent descriptions are associated with the *abilities* participants will take from the learning (see Table 3). Within this descriptive code, most of the language focused on learner competence (65 instances), while few of the descriptions included references to self-efficacy (6 instances); that is, what learners will be able to do as a result of the learning. While this focus on developing abilities to successfully work with gifted and talented student populations does support the first major theme identified in the thematic analysis portion of this research—*utility of professional learning*—a disproportionate amount of the descriptions only encompass the *what* in terms of skills and abilities and not necessarily the *why*.

In terms of *goal value*, zero descriptions addressed how learners' perceptions of their task value (providing gifted and talented services) would change as a result of the coursework. However, 47 instances of language associated with utility were identified. Again, this serves to underscore the first major theme in the thematic analysis. It is worth noting here that there were 32 instances of compliance-based language in the course descriptions; perhaps the authors of the descriptions did not focus on learners' perceptions of their task value could change as a result of the professional learning because participants were not necessarily choosing to complete the courses. This important component of the *why* behind professional learning falls short in the session descriptions.

Finally, *support* contained 15 instances of descriptions illustrating relatedness, as defined by opportunities for peer interaction. Only one instance of autonomy in the coursework was cited, and that was simply because the course was described as an

asynchronous online module. While this may not fulfill the complete definition of "autonomy" as described in the theories of motivation (i.e., self-selected courses that are not compliance-based) it does guarantee the learner can choose the pace and degree of attention and effort placed into the learning. *Support* descriptive codes serve to reinforce the minor theme in the thematic analysis, *role of professional support networks and connections* insofar as they focus primarily on relatedness and opportunities to make connections, give and receive feedback, and engage in meaningful reflection around the learning.

Table 3

Descriptive Codes	Instances Identified	Attribute Codes	Total Instances Identified
Self-efficacy	6	Abilities	71
Competence	65		
Perception	0	Goal value	47
Utility	47		
Relatedness	15	Support	16
Autonomy	1		

Session Description Document Analysis

CHAPTER 5 DISCUSSION

Key Findings

This research examines Texas educators' experiences related to teaching gifted and talented student populations. This research also examines educator experiences around professional learning for teaching gifted and talented students, what motivates these educators to apply their professional learning, and how the required 30-hour foundational training for Texas educators of the gifted has impacted knowledge and pedagogy. Gaining insight into these perceptions is important to the field of gifted education because new insights and understandings may create a domino effect around how organizations develop the structure and content of required professional learning to better support both gifted and talented students and their teachers.

Beginning with educator beliefs about this particular student population, literature states that how teachers characterize and think about gifted and talented students is based largely on their personal experiences, with many teachers dismissing the notion of "giftedness" altogether (Berman et al., 2012). Professional learning must first address teacher misconceptions or understandings and "knock this domino down" before starting to build a foundation of useful knowledge around gifted education practices. Only after these misconceptions have been rectified can learners cultivate the knowledge and skills necessary to meet the needs of their gifted and talented students. The next domino to fall is that of understanding how professional development coursework affects teacher beliefs (in terms of both beliefs about gifted and talented students, as well as individual self-efficacy) and practices are critical in ensuring that

educators can maximize their experience with the 30-hour required foundational courses. Finally, the last domino to complete this series is that of examining the perceptions of the educators of gifted and talented students so that developers of professional development courses have feedback useful in implementing in the recursive cycle of continuing to advance and improve the opportunities for learning. Analyzing educators' perceptions and experiences serves to generate meaningful feedback that may serve to shape the content, structure, and future direction of professional learning in the field of gifted education.

Using a constructivist-interpretivist paradigm, ten participants were interviewed using a phenomenological interview design and written descriptions of professional learning were examined through the document analysis process. I analyzed the interviews using thematic analysis (Braun & Clarke, 2006) in order to identify the perceived efficacy of professional learning based on the experiences of interviewees. The document analysis component of this research used the conceptual foundation of theories on motivation to identify language included in foundational 30 hour professional development descriptions that may or may not support engagement in professional learning. This research has identified several key findings instrumental in operationalizing change in professional learning.

Application is Critical

The first major theme identified in this research, *utility of professional learning,* and its subthemes, *responsiveness* and *impact to teaching and learning* succinctly describe the most significant and repeated piece of feedback gleaned from the interviews. As learners, teachers must be able to make direct connections between the

learning and their current classroom environment and student population. Participants in these interviews all clearly understood that their gifted and talented students needed differentiated and nuanced approaches in instruction so that they could meet their full potential, and instruction targeted at developing these skills was viewed as the most valuable. Rowan and Townend (2016) support this view of professional learning through their work, which found that teachers' understanding of strategies which allow for gifted learners to move at a quicker pace, engage in higher-level thinking, and create advanced products is essential in keeping students from being disengaged, underperforming, and potentially isolated in the classroom environment. Educators who participated in this research understood the "why" behind gifted students' need to learn differently; the tools that support the "how" of implementing these types of differentiated instructional strategies was by far viewed as the most impactful and valuable in the 30-hour foundational coursework.

The feedback from participants regarding how important application and utility are in professional learning speaks especially to one of the questions outlined in this research: *What motivates educators to apply professional learning*? The answers to this question can be found in the breakdown of the theme *utility of professional learning* and its subthemes, *responsiveness* and *impact to teaching and learning*. Respondents reported high motivation to apply professional learning when they viewed content as immediately useful, able to make a direct impact to the quality of instruction for students, and timely and responsive to current classroom needs. When participants engaged in professional learning that included useful knowledge and practices for immediate implication and observed its payoff in the classroom, they reported high

levels of motivation to find more and similar learning opportunities. This recursive pattern of engaging in effective, utilitarian professional learning and seeking out more learning just like what they had previously experienced helped to illustrate answers to the research questions, *What are educators' experiences related to professional learning for teaching gifted and talented students in Texas?* and *How has the 30-hour training required for Texas educators providing gifted services impacted teacher knowledge and pedagogy?* Participants described research-based, actionable learning that was timely and relevant to their student populations and role(s) within the field of gifted education. In terms of the 30 hour Foundational coursework, according to interviewees, the Differentiation (or some variation thereof) and Depth and Complexity modules were cited as one of the most effective professional learning experiences. When taught effectively, both of these modules provide learners with knowledge and tools to immediately and positively impact teaching and learning.

Professional development that provides learners with the *how* of identifying gifted and talented students from all populations is a critical component of the subtheme found within the second major theme, *understanding the whole student, understanding and honoring a diverse student body,* insofar that it ensures that there is indeed a diverse body of GT learners. When participants discussed professional learning that they viewed as highly effective, they often highlighted learning experiences that developed knowledge around widening conceptions of who a gifted and talented student could be and how they could leverage tools and strategies to identify these students in their school. Respondents in this research referenced the importance of learning that equipped them with the tools to practice equitable identification in their school or district.

This finding is in contrast to the literature, which reported educators stereotyping "gifted" students as White or Asian and male (Carman, 2011), and being far less likely to identify characteristics of giftedness on students of color, language learners, students receiving special education services, or students from low-income backgrounds (Peters & Engerrand, 2016). Here, the perceptions of participants in this research do not align with the literature surrounding teacher attitudes and beliefs around understanding and meeting the needs of a diverse student body. Again, professional learning with readily-applicable resources, tools, and best-practices was highly valued by participants.

The final major theme, *understanding the whole student*, and its subthemes, social/emotional pedagogy and learning from shifting lenses, may also fall under the umbrella of application. Respondents continually reiterated the tightly connected nature of students' academic and affective needs. When participants described perceptions of gifted students changing over time, their responses focused on how essential it is for educators to understand the social and emotional needs of gifted students, as well as the many ways that student backgrounds, cultures, and environments shape them as individuals and the impact that this has in the classroom. Much of the feedback around understanding the whole student provided important insights into the research questions, What are educators' experiences in working with gifted and talented learners? and What are educators' perceptions of characteristics of gifted and talented *learners?* That is, educators' collection of experiences and interactions with gifted students as learners in their classrooms resulted in the strong belief that GT students are complex, multifaceted individuals who are not simply a collection of gifts and talents. Participants indicated that specialized learning around understanding both the internal

and external forces that shape gifted learners is essential in providing appropriate curriculum, instruction, and support to students.

A course in the foundational 30-hour series titled Social/Emotional Needs of the Gifted (or some variation thereof) equips educators to understand the diverse backgrounds of students, as well as how their affective needs impact their social and academic growth and development. This course, when implemented effectively, also works to dispel myths prevalent to those unfamiliar with gifted and talented learners; that is, they are defiant, aloof and insensitive to others, and may be socially isolated (Geake & Gross, 2008). This course was referenced directly by a number of participants during the interviews, who cited the value in learning about the specific factors affecting students' social and emotional development, such as asynchronous development, perfectionistic traits, and a fear of failure. A second foundational course, Nature and Needs of the Gifted, was also directly referenced by one participant who indicated that this had helped to debunk some of the commonly-held myths supported by the literature regarding teachers' beliefs about the affective traits of gifted and talented students. As participants reflected on learning around these affective topics, the focus of the conversation continually centered back on the application of this new knowledge in the classroom environment. Not only did interviewees value the new insight they had gleaned into their students' affective traits and needs, but they could leverage this knowledge to create a more positive and productive classroom.

When learning is structured in such a way that participants' abilities improve, perceptions of competence and self-efficacy improve. *Abilities* was the descriptive code that appeared most in the document analysis component of this research, which

supports the overall idea that a participant in professional development coursework who is confident in applying new knowledge and skills will perceive the learning to be useful and impactful. This is supported by the literature, which states that a balanced approach to professional learning that blends pedagogy with content knowledge (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017), as well as strategies to implement curricular frameworks and learning activities, is effective for adult learners (Brigandi, 2019).

Part of the Why is Missing

Goal value was the descriptive code that contained the attribute codes *perception* and *utility*. *Utility* in the document analysis of the 30-hour course descriptions (as identified through the verbs, "apply," "create," etc.) is made very clear in most of the detailed course outlines; however, *perception* regarding participants' goal valuation, as operationalized by the researcher, was nowhere to be found in the documents. This points to a gap between what the theories of motivation state that adult learners need for meaningful engagement and long-lasting professional learning. The 30-hour foundational courses cited by participants clearly communicated and delivered utilitarian, applicable learning but failed to make the connection between why this is important for long-term growth and development. This is interesting, because the first minor theme explores this same big idea: long-term career growth and fulfillment. The literature states that educators view professional development as most effective when it is integrated meaningfully into their everyday context, in other words, in their role within the school setting (Garet et al., 2001). While participants in this research had a great deal of positive feedback around their careers as educators of gifted and talented students, as well as the personal fulfillment they gained from their work, their reflections

encompassed the span of several years or even decades in the field, as there were no participants new to gifted and talented education. Professionals taking these foundational courses who are new to the field, or who are simply completing the courses as a job requirement, do not receive a clear description of why the learning is valuable situated in their everyday contexts. Application and utility are clear for all learners in these courses; however, the connection to why the learning outcomes should be valuable to the individual learner is missing. Analysis of participant responses to interview questions helped shed light on the following research questions: What are educators' experiences related to professional learning for teaching gifted and talented students in Texas? and How has the 30-hour training required for Texas educators providing gifted services impacted teacher knowledge and pedagogy? as respondents frequently described foundational training that occurred at the very beginning of their career in gifted education, and learning that focused primarily on the parts which contained readily-implementable knowledge and skills. No participant described the entire articulation of foundational coursework as effective. As discussed earlier, application is indeed critical to all learners engaging in professional development, but motivation to meaningfully and repeatedly integrate the knowledge and skills may be minimized because the connection between the learning and an individual's day-to-day role and environment is not addressed effectively in the course descriptions. In the document analysis, the compliance piece of module descriptions was repeated far more than descriptions outlining participant outcomes. While the content of the modules themselves may facilitate key connections between the professional learning and implementation, learners' first understanding of and interaction with the courses via the

written descriptions does not set the stage for making such conjunctions.

When exploring the motivational components for engagement in professional learning, it is equally important to include both the utility of the content, which has been highlighted repeatedly throughout this research, and the fit between the learning and the learner. The positive impact of including educators' personal and professional goals in professional learning (Lee & Ritchotte, 2019) is also key in understanding the *why* behind effective professional learning. In this research, participants' feedback regarding the perceived efficacy of professional learning that included both direct connections to their current student population and their own needs as an educator echoed the information outlined in the literature. An intrinsic motivation to learn, as cited four times throughout the interviews, as well as the importance of seeing the impact of professional learning play out in the classroom environment (cited six times throughout the interviews by participants), shape the personal goals of the educator as a learner. These goals drive the types of professional learning that educators seek out, and this research makes it clear that knowledge and skills which equip teachers to be responsive to their students and/or their role in education is an integral part of utilitarian professional learning. Offering opportunities for professional development that ensure responsiveness is critical in crafting and supporting professional learning that is both impactful and utilitarian.

Learning is a Partnership

This key finding has two major components: learning is a partnership between the teacher and student, and learning is a partnership forged in professional networks and connections. As stated in the beginning of this text, education is an innately human

endeavor and the significance of the impacts of ongoing complex interpersonal relationships on one's career cannot be underestimated. This first component, the partnership between the student and the teacher, is illustrated in interviewees' continual reference to the importance of shared learning. This major theme identifies a need to balance both control of the classroom environment and the pace and content of curriculum between student-driven interests and the teacher's classroom structure and the scope and sequence of curriculum implemented in gifted and talented services. These are not skills that a novice or poorly trained teacher possesses. Perceptions shift through learning and experience, and experience is shaped by ongoing professional learning. That is, educators who implement effective practices gleaned from professional learning build a collection of experiences which, over time, shape their perceptions of both their students and themselves. Frequently, respondents in this research described how effective teachers are able to be flexible and responsive to student needs; this knowledge and ability is a result of student-centered professional learning and high levels of teacher self-efficacy.

As discussed in the thematic analysis, flexibility is key in developing this partnership, and the skills educators need to achieve flexibility lie in strategies for effective differentiation. The literature states that professional learning that focuses on strategies to differentiate instruction in order to give students an active role in controlling the pace and scope of learning not only positively impacts students, but also increases teacher self-efficacy (Dixon et al., 2014). Educators who have taken part in professional learning that hone these skills for differentiation will, as they implement their learning and see the positive results and balanced relationships between teachers and students

grow and develop, experience increased self-efficacy in their role as a gifted educator. Indicators of the effects of professional learning on educator self-efficacy are present in some of the detailed 30-hour foundational course descriptions, but this element was not pervasive in the document analysis.

The second component of this key finding is that learning is a partnership forged through professional networks and connections. This was a minor theme in the literature, and an important component of underlying motivation to engage in professional learning endeavors. The literature states that adult learning opportunities are most effective when the instructor is a collaborative colleague, demonstrating respect and understanding to participants (Carlson McCall et al., 2018), and that professional effective professional development includes opportunities for collaboration and feedback (Lee & Ritchotte, 2019). Much of the emotionality conveyed during the interviews resulted from participants reflecting on the important figures (e.g., mentors, co-workers, professors) who had shaped their beliefs and practices. Many participants also cited the years of impactful learning opportunities and platforms for collaborating with peers made available through their state and national professional organizations. (Although it is worth noting that some participants shared frustration with repetitive or uninformative learning experienced through these organizations as well.) While the importance of relationships with students to co-own the learning is key in the day-to-day function of educators, relationships with peers and mentors is critical in the long-term satisfaction and growth of an educator in the field of gifted and talented education.

Through the document analysis, the attribute code *support* was characterized through the descriptive codes *relatedness* and *autonomy* sporadically over the course

descriptions. *Relatedness* appeared repeatedly over several course descriptions from a small number of RSCs; this type of descriptive language was not pervasive between regions. As noted earlier, *autonomy* met the very loose criteria of self-paced coursework. Clearly, while relatedness is perceived as an integral experience for the gifted and talented educator, it is a component of professional learning in the 30-hour foundational coursework that needs to be better and more widely addressed. The reciprocal nature of self-efficacy and shared learning between students and teachers, as well as the distinct need for relatedness in professional learning, is underscored by the key finding in this research that learning is a series of partnerships that take many forms and evolve over time.

Implications

Based on the feedback and analysis of interview responses, participants in this research were able to clearly articulate the importance of readily applicable professional learning for educators of gifted and talented students. Responses repeatedly cited the critical role of knowledge and skills supporting effective differentiation practices, and document analysis illustrated that the *utility, competence, and self-efficacy* components of motivation behind engaging in professional learning are clearly outlined in the course descriptions. These findings underscore the perceived efficacy of the Differentiation around the importance of this learning for educators. Moving forward in updating and refining the other modules in this coursework, the Differentiation module represents an effective model of professional learning whose description and outcomes result in impactful and long-lasting learning for participants. Regarding the flexible nature of the last 12 hours

of the foundational coursework, Participant 6 shared that "customization to our district services was also beneficial" (September 28, 2022), while Participant 2 referred to quality of customized sessions as, "a crapshoot." Using this feedback, future customized modules (Foundations 4 and 5) should have clear, concrete connections to learning from the previous 18 hours (Foundations 1-3) so that districts may adapt content based on their unique needs, while still supporting best practice, research-based learning from earlier coursework. Future areas for research in this area may include a study of districts who customize professional learning modules to align with their service(s) and goals for programming, and comparing implementation of learning material from the standardized hours versus the customized hours in the classroom environment.

Interview data also highlighted the impact of the Social/Emotional Needs of the Gifted, once again with utility, competence, and self-efficacy components of motivation supporting the positive effects of this course. To a lesser extent, the Nature and Needs of the Gifted module (cited once explicitly) also serves to reinforce some of the learning that also takes place in the Social/Emotional Needs of the Gifted module. Because both of these modules have the capacity to dispel myths around negative behaviors and traits of gifted students, these are useful opportunities to purposefully integrate research-based, best practice information from scholars in the field. Interview participants indicated that clear connections between research and practice increased positive perceptions of professional learning coursework, and both of these modules provide appropriate opportunities to include explicit research-practice connections. Professional development providers should engage in frequent communication with

scholars in the field in order to keep the Nature and Needs and Social/Emotional modules up to date and relevant, and to continue to support the effective motivational components present in these courses. Future areas for study in this area could include an analysis of citations from scholarly research in selected RSC modules, and evaluating the age and accuracy of the information presented.

Participants in this research were all experienced, actively engaged educators of gifted and talented students. Participants 3, 7, and 10 sought out higher education in the field of gifted and talented studies. Not all learners who complete the required 30-hour foundational coursework share these characteristics, and many may simply complete the course because of compliance expectations. Language around goal value, perception, and autonomy are lacking from all course descriptions. This omission may serve to create a marked difference in the impact of these courses between engaged gifted and talented educators and those only meeting compliance requirements. Lee and Lee (2018) discuss transformational change as a result of professional development, which requires participants to first be owners of their learning and begin with an understanding of how the processes and outcomes are related to their current roles, as well as their personal and professional goals (Lee & Ritchotte, 2019). These descriptions and connections are infrequent and inconsistent in course descriptions, when they are present at all. While the nature of compliance-based coursework does remove an important piece of the autonomy component of motivation, that does not mean that courses cannot be designed to engage the learner with descriptions that allow them to make personal connections to enhance goal value.

Relatedness is an area that can also continue to grow as foundational

coursework is refined and updated. Interview findings clearly illustrate the important role of professional networks and connections in applying new learning. With the widespread availability of online tools that make connecting synchronously easy, coursework is not limited to structured in-person meetings or completely asynchronous online interactions. Thoughtfully integrating avenues for participants to interact with one another in a variety of ways and making those possibilities for connecting clear in course descriptions would serve to improve feelings of relatedness across all the 30-hour courses. In this way, professional development providers increase perceived support which serves to support learners in creating a network to provide reflection and authentic feedback on implementation of new learning.

According to the Texas State Plan for the Education of Gifted/Talented Students, teachers responsible for providing gifted and talented services must receive 30 hours of training which include coursework on the nature and needs of gifted/talented students, identification and assessment of gifted/ talented students, and curriculum and instruction for gifted/talented students (Texas Education Agency, 2019). Interestingly, the thematic analysis of interviews demonstrated that participants perceived the most impactful learning to come from course modules not required explicitly in the *State Plan*. While the impact of the Nature and Needs of the Gifted module was referenced by one participant, the bulk of the impactful learning comes from courses that are not necessarily required. As professional development providers look at strategies to improve future courses, designing modules, descriptions, and content that mirror the descriptive and motivational characteristics of the Social/Emotional Needs of the Gifted and the Differentiation may help to improve and sustain the impact of professional

learning to all participants. Furthermore, seeking out ways to bridge connections between learning so that the conceptual understandings taken from the courses explicitly listed in the *State Plan*, along with clearly articulated components to increase motivation across all courses, can be included in the implementation components of the other two courses may create professional learning that can be transformational for all learners.

Limitations

Perhaps the most significant limitation in this research is the participant sample used for interviews. While all participants met criteria for inclusion in the interviews (educators responsible for gifted and talented services in Texas who had been through the 30-hour foundational coursework), each of the ten participants was a seasoned gifted educator whose experiences and perspectives from years in the field may not necessarily reflect those of the larger population of educators who regularly participate in the 30-hour coursework. A more representative sample would have included teachers new to the field, and ideally some general education teachers charged with providing gifted and talented services via classroom differentiation. This limitation is likely a result of the platform through which participation in interviews was solicited. Participants were limited to TAGT members, who are engaged enough in the gifted and talented education community to interact with email solicitation for interview participation.

In terms of participant demographics, all but one person identified as Caucasian, who self-identified as "multi (Asian/Caucasian)." Only two of the ten participants identified as male, with the rest identifying as female. Seven of the ten participants currently work in suburban school districts with 2000+ students, one participant

represented a large urban district, another represented a rural district, and the final participant represented a town district. All participants currently work in the North Texas area. While the sample does reach the requisite number of participants (a minimum of three (Englander, 2012), with an ideal size reaching between 12-15 (Boddy, 2016), data may not have reached saturation at ten participants because varied backgrounds would have provided a wider range of perceptions and experiences.

Finding participants required me to request that TAGT publish the interview solicitation form multiple times in their email newsletter to members. Additionally, secondary requests for interviewees via a forwarded participation form were shared by colleagues on a social media platform in order to reach a larger audience. Utilizing a larger state-wide organization for disbursement of the participation solicitation form in future research could result in a sample of interviewees who represent a wider scope of experience, demographics (race/ethnicity, location), and roles as educators of gifted and talented students. Utilizing multiple educator organizations as platforms to collect a sample may also result in a greater number of respondents willing to participate in interviews.

Given these limitations, participant responses represented a variety of backgrounds and experiences. The semi-structured nature of the interview questions allowed for an organic flow of conversation, and gave the respondent an opportunity to share insights, memories, and reflections that provided complex interview data. The data yielded thick, rich descriptions of individuals' unique perceptions of their work in gifted and talented education, which generated relevant themes that may play a role in the development of future professional learning coursework.

APPENDIX A

PARTICIPANT SOLICITATION FORM

- 1. What is your role in the field of gifted and talented education?
 - Teacher
 - Instructional Specialist
 - Campus Administrator
 - District Administrator
 - Other:
- 2. Have you completed the 30-hour foundational professional development courses

outlined in The State Plan for the Education of Gifted/Talented Students?

- Yes
- No
- 3. Where is your school/district located? _____
- 4. How would you characterize your school/district's location?
 - Rural
 - Suburban
 - Town
 - City
- 5. How large is your total student population?
 - Less than 500 students
 - 500-999 students
 - 1000-1499 students
 - 1500-1999 students
 - 2000+ students
- 6. What is your age range?

- o **20-30**
- o **31-40**
- · **41-50**
- · **51-60**
- **60+**
- 7. What is your sex?
 - Male
 - Female
- 8. What is your race/ethnicity?
 - White/Caucasian
 - Black/African American
 - Hispanic/Latino
 - Asian/Pacific Islander
 - Other: _____

I am willing to participate in an interview about my experiences and perceptions of

professional learning in the field of gifted and talented education.

- Yes
- No

My email address: _____

APPENDIX B

INTERVIEW QUESTIONS

Hello, and thank you for agreeing to participate in this interview. The purpose of this interview is to gather data for a doctoral dissertation. The topic of this research is teachers' perceptions of teaching gifted and talented students, and the efficacy of the structures (i.e., university preparation programs and ongoing professional development) in place to support their teaching of this student population. Your responses are anonymous, and at any time during or after the interview process you may opt out of further participation. Can you please confirm that you have received and read the informed consent notice sent via email? May I have your consent to begin?

- 1. Please describe your current role in the education of gifted and talented students.
- 2. Reflect on when you began teaching gifted and talented students. Did you feel adequately prepared, and why?
- 3. Describe the characteristics you associate with GT students.
- 4. Do you think that your perceptions of gifted and talented students have changed over time? Why?
- 5. When did you complete the 30-hour teacher training required by the Texas State Plan for the Education of Gifted/Talented Students? What do you feel were the most beneficial parts of the training?
- 6. Describe a professional learning experience that you feel has improved your knowledge and/or skills regarding gifted education.
- 7. What would you say are the key factors in motivating you to engage in professional development?
- 8. What motivates you to apply professional learning in the classroom?
- 9. What professional learning opportunities do you think would improve your skills in teaching gifted and talented students?
- 10. Share some words or phrases that you think appropriately describe teaching gifted students.

Thank you for your participation and valuable feedback. If there are any follow up

questions or points of clarification, may I contact you again in the future?

REFERENCES

- Bain, S. K., Bliss, S. L., Choate, S. M., & Sager Brown, K. (2007). Serving children who are gifted: Perceptions of undergraduates planning to become teachers. *Journal* for the Education of the Gifted, 30, 450-478. https://doi.org/10.4219/jeg-2007-506
- Bangel, N. J., Moon, S. M., & Capobianco, B. M. (2010). Preservice teachers' perceptions and experiences in a gifted education training model. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, 54(3), 209-221. https://doi.org/10.1177/0016986210369257
- Bengo, N. M. D. A. (2020). Managing instructional strategies in classrooms with adult learners. *The Journal of Continuing Higher Education*, *68*(2), 71-83. https://doi.org/10.1080/07377363.2020.1712578
- Berman, K. M., Schultz, R. A., & Weber, C. L. (2012). A lack of awareness and emphasis in preservice teacher training: Preconceived beliefs about the gifted and talented. *Gifted Child Today Magazine*, 35(1), 18-26. https://doi.org/10.1177/1076217511428307
- Bishop, W. E. (1968). Successful teachers of the gifted. *Exceptional Children, 34*(5), 317-325. https://doi.org/10.1177/001440296803400502
- Boddy, C. R. (2016). Sample size for qualitative research. *Qualitative Market Research: An International Journal. 19*(4), 426-432. https://doi.org/10.1108/QMR-06-2016-0053
- Borman, K. M., Mueninghoff, E., Cotner, B. A., & Frederick, P. B. (2009). Teacher preparation programs. In *International handbook of research on teachers and teaching* (pp. 123-140). Springer, Boston, MA.
- Bowen, G.A. (2009), "Document Analysis as a Qualitative Research Method," *Qualitative Research Journal,* Vol. 9 No. 2, pp. 27-40. https://doi.org/10.3316/QRJ0902027
- Boyd, D. J., Grossman, P. L., Lankford, H., Loeb, S., & Wyckoff, J. (2009). Teacher preparation and student achievement. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *31*(4), 416-440. https://doi.org/10.3102/0162373709353129
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *3*(2), 77-101. https://doi.org/10.1191/1478088706qp063oa
- Brigandi, C. B. (2019). Fidelity of implementation for an evidence-based enrichment practice. *Journal of Advanced Academics, 30*(3), 268-297. https://doi.org/10.1177/1932202X19862686

- Brown, J. L., Jones, S. M., LaRusso, M. D., & Aber, J. L. (2010). Improving classroom quality: Teacher influences and experimental impacts of the 4rs program. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *102*(1), 153. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0018160
- Bryman, A. (2007). Barriers to integrating quantitative and qualitative research. *Journal* of mixed methods research, 1(1), 8-22. https://doi.org/10.1177/2345678906290531
- Callahan, C. M., Moon, T. R., & Oh, S. (2017). Describing the status of programs for the gifted: A call for action. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted, 40*(1), 20-49. https://doi.org/10.1177/0162353216686215
- Candela, A. G. (2019). Exploring the function of member checking. *The Qualitative Report*, *24*(3), 619-628. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2019.3726
- Carlson McCall, R., Padron, K., & Andrews, C. (2018). Evidence-based instructional strategies for adult learners: A review of the literature. https://academicworks.cuny.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1048&context=bx_p ubs
- Carman, C. A. (2011). Stereotypes of giftedness in current and future educators. Journal for the Education of the Gifted, 34(5), 790-812. https://doi.org/10.1177/0162353211417340
- Carpenter, D. M., Flowers, N., Mertens, S. B., & Mulhall, P. F. (2004). High expectations for every student. *Middle School Journal*, *35*(5), 64-69. https://doi.org/10.1080/00940771.2004.11461454
- Chowdhury, I. A. (2015). Issue of quality in a qualitative research: An overview. Innovative Issues and Approaches in Social Sciences, 8(1), 142-162.
- Cohen D, & Crabtree B. (2006) "Qualitative Research Guidelines Project.." http://www.qualres.org/HomeMaxi-3803.html
- Coleman, L. J., Micko, K. J., & Cross, T. L. (2015). Twenty-five years of research on the lived experience of being gifted in school: Capturing the students' voices. *Journal* for the Education of the Gifted, 38(4), 358-376. https://doi.org/10.1177/0162353215607322
- Clarke, V. & Braun, V. (2017) Thematic analysis. *The Journal of Positive Psychology* (12)3, 297-298. https://doi.org/10.1080/17439760.2016.1262613
- Cristina-Corina, B., & Valerica, A. (2012). Teachers' perceptions and attitudes towards professional activity. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *51*, 167-171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2012.08.139

- Creswell, J. W., Hanson, W. E., Clark Plano, V. L., & Morales, A. (2007). Qualitative research designs: Selection and implementation. *The Counseling Psychologist*, *35*(2), 236-264. https://doi.org/10.1177/001100006287390
- Collins, C. S., & Stockton, C. M. (2018). The central role of theory in qualitative research. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *17*(1), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406918797475
- Cross, T. L. (2014). Social emotional needs: The effects of educational malnourishment on the psychological well-being of gifted students. *Gifted Child Today*, *37*(4), 264-265. https://doi.org/10.1177/1076217514544032
- Darling-Hammond, L., Hyler, M. E., & Gardner, M. (2017). Effective teacher professional development. *Learning Policy Institute*.
- David, H. (2011). Starting from the beginning: On building a school and communitybased system supporting the gifted. *Journal of Humanistic and Social Studies*, 2(1), 103-127. https://doi.org/10.6007/IJARBSS.V1I2.38
- Denzin, N. K., & Lincoln, Y. S. (2008). *Strategies of qualitative inquiry* (Vol. 2). Sage Publications, Ltd.
- de Vries, S., van de Grift, Wim J.C.M, & Jansen, E. P. W. A. (2013). Teachers' beliefs and continuing professional development. *Journal of Educational Administration*, *51*(2), 213-231. https://doi.org/10.1108/09578231311304715
- Dixon, F. A., Yssel, N., McConnell, J. M., & Hardin, T. (2014). Differentiated instruction, professional development, and teacher efficacy. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted*, *37*(2), 111-127. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0162353214529042</u>
- Dodgson, J. E. (2019). Reflexivity in qualitative research. *Journal of Human Lactation*, 35(2), 220-222. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0890334419830990</u>
- Eccles J. S., Adler, T. F., Futterman, R., Goff, S. B., Kaczala, C. M., Meece, J. L., & Midgley, C. (1983). *Expectancies, values, and academic behaviors.* In J. T.
 Spence (Ed.), Achievement and achievement motivation (p. 75–146). San Francisco, CA: W. H. Freeman
- "Education service centers." (n.d.) Texas Education Agency. https://tea.texas.gov/abouttea/other-services/education-service-centers
- Elliott, V. (2018). Thinking about the coding process in qualitative data analysis. Qualitative Report, 23(11), 2850-2861. <u>https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2018.3560</u>
- Ford, T. G., Lavigne, A. L., Fiegener, A. M., & Si, S. (2020). Understanding district support for leader development and success in the accountability era: A review of

the literature using social-cognitive theories of motivation. *Review of Educational Research, 90*(2), 264-307. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654319899723

- Fusch, P. I., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *The qualitative report*, 20(9), 1408. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol20/iss9/3
- Gallagher, J. J. (2001). Personnel preparation and secondary education programs for gifted students. *Journal of Secondary Gifted Education, 12*(3), 133-138. https://doi.org/10.4219/jsge-2001-657
- Garet, M.S., Porter, A. C., Desimone, L., Birman, B. F., & Yoon, K.S. (2001) What makes professional development effective? Results from a national sample of teachers. *American Educational Research Journal, 38*, 915-945. https://doi.org/10.3102/00028312038004915
- Geake, J. G., & Gross, M. U. M. (2008). Teachers' negative affect toward academically gifted students: An evolutionary psychological study. *The Gifted Child Quarterly*, *52*(3), 217-231. https://doi.org/10.1177/0016986208319704
- Gentry, M., Steenbergen-Hu, S., & Choi, B. (2011). Student- identified exemplary teachers: Insights from talented teachers. *Gifted Child Quarterly, 55*(2), 111–125. https://doi.org/10.1177/0016986210397830
- Gietz, C., & McIntosh, K. (2014). Relations between student perceptions of their school environment and academic achievement. *Canadian Journal of School Psychology*, *29*(3), 161-176. https://doi.org/10.1177/0829573514540415
- "Gifted education strategies." (n.d.) National Association for Gifted Children. https://www.nagc.org/resources-publications/gifted-education-practices
- Golafshani, N. (2003). Understanding reliability and validity in qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 8(4), 597-607. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2003.1870
- Gomez-Arizaga, M. P., Valdivia-Lefort, M., Castillo-Hermosilla, H., Hébert, T. P., & Conejeros-Solar, M. L. (2020). Tales from within: Gifted students' lived experiences with teaching practices in regular classrooms. *Education Sciences*, *10(*5), 137. https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci10050137
- Graffam, B. (2006). A case study of teachers of gifted learners: Moving from prescribed practice to described practitioners. *Gifted Child Quarterly, 50*, 119-131. https://doi.org/10.1177/001698620605000204
- Green H. (2014) Use of theoretical and conceptual frameworks in qualitative research. *Nurse Researcher.* 21(6) 34-38. https://doi.org/10.7748/nr.21.6.34.e1252

- Guba, E. G., & Lincoln, Y. S. (1994). Competing paradigms in qualitative research. In N. K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (Eds.), *Handbook of qualitative research* (pp. 105–117). Sage Publications, Inc.
- Hansen, J., & Feldhusen, J. (1994). Comparison of trained and untrained teachers of gifted students. *Gifted Child Quarterly, 38*, 115-121. https://doi.org/10.1177/001698629403800304
- Hattie, J., Hodis, F. A., & Kang, S. H. K. (2020). Theories of motivation: Integration and ways forward. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, *61*, 101865. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2020.101865
- Heck, R. H. (2009). Teacher effectiveness and student achievement: Investigating a multilevel cross-classified model. *Journal of Educational Administration*. https://doi.org/10.1108/09578230910941066
- Hertzog, N. B. (2003). Impact of gifted programs from the students' perspectives. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, *47*(2), 131-143. https://doi.org/10.1177/001698620304700204
- Høffding, S., & Martiny, K. (2016). Framing a phenomenological interview: What, why and how. *Phenomenology and the Cognitive Sciences, 15*(4), 539-564. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11097-015-9433-z
- Hong, E., Greene, M., & Hartzell, S. (2011). Cognitive and motivational characteristics of elementary teachers in general education classrooms and in gifted programs. *Gifted Child Quarterly, 55*(4), 250-264. https://doi.org/10.1177/0016986211418107
- Joffe, H., & Yardley, L. (2004). Content and thematic analysis. In D. Marks & L. Yardley (Eds.), *Research methods for clinical and health psychology*, (56-68). Sage Publications, Inc.
- Johnsen, S. K. (2012). NAGC Pre-K-Grade 12 Gifted Education Programming Standards: A Guide to Planning and Implementing High-Quality Services. Prufrock Press Inc. PO Box 8813, Waco, TX 76714.
- Jung, J. Y., Barnett, K., Gross, M. U., & McCormick, J. (2011). Levels of intellectual giftedness, culture, and the forced-choice dilemma. *Roeper Review*, *33*(3), 182-197. https://doi.org/10.1177/0016986211429169
- Kane, E., Hoff, N., Cathcart, A., Heifner, A., Palmon, S., & Peterson, R.L. (2016). School climate & culture: Strategy brief February 2016. University of Nebraska-Lincoln. https://k12engagement.unl.edu/strategybriefs/School%20Climate%20&%20Culture%202-6-16%20.pdf
- Kaplan, S. N. (2017). Differentiating with depth and complexity. In *Fundamentals of Gifted Education* (pp. 270-278). Routledge.

- Kaul, C. R., & Davis, B. K. (2018). How the state education agencies addressed gifted education in the Title II sections of their ESSA state plans. *Gifted Child Today*, 41(3), 159-167. https://doi.org/10.1177/1076217518769700
- Kitsantas, A., Bland, L., & Chirinos, D. S. (2017). Gifted students' perceptions of gifted programs: An inquiry into their academic and social-emotional functioning. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted*, 40(3), 266-288. https://doi.org/10.1177/0162353217717033
- Lassig, C. (2009). Teachers' attitudes towards the gifted: The importance of professional development and school culture. *Australasian Journal of Gifted Education, 18*(2), 32–42. https://search.informit.org/doi/10.3316/ielapa.985113224788269
- Lee, C., & Ritchotte, J. A. (2019). A case study evaluation of the implementation of twice-exceptional professional development in Colorado. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted, 42*(4), 336-361. https://doi.org/10.1177/0162353219874440
- Lee, J. S. (2012). The effects of the teacher–student relationship and academic press on student engagement and academic performance. *International Journal of Educational Research*, 53, 330-340. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijer.2012.04.006
- Lee, D. H. L., & Lee, W. O. (2018). Transformational change in instruction with professional learning communities? The influence of teacher cultural disposition in high power distance contexts. *Journal of Educational Change*, *19*(4), 463-488. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10833-018-9328-1
- National Association for Gifted Children. (2015). 2014-2015 State of the states in gifted education: Policy and practice data. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nagc.org.442elmp01.blackmesh.com/resources-publications/giftedstate/2014-2015-state-states-gifted-education</u>
- National Association for Gifted Children. (n.d.) *Myths about gifted students.* Retrieved from <u>https://www.nagc.org/myths-about-gifted-students</u>
- National School Climate Center. (n.d.). *The 12 dimensions of school climate*. Retrieved fromhttp://www.schoolclimate.org/programs/documents/dimensions_chart_pageb ars.p
- Olson, L. (2000). Finding and keeping competent teachers. *Education Week, 19*(18), 12-18.
- Olszewski-Kubilius, P., Subotnik, R. F., Davis, L. C., & Worrell, F. C. (2019). Benchmarking psychosocial skills important for talent development. *New directions for child and adolescent development*, *2019*(168), 161-176. https://doi.org/10.1002/cad.20318

- Palermo, C., & Thomson, M. M. (2019). Large-scale assessment as professional development: Teachers' motivations, ability beliefs, and values. *Teacher Development, 23*(2), 192-212. https://doi.org/10.1080/13664530.2018.1536612
- Peters, S. J., & Engerrand, K. G. (2016). Equity and excellence: Proactive efforts in the identification of underrepresented students for gifted and talented services. *The Gifted Child Quarterly, 60*(3), 159-171. https://doi.org/10.1177/0016986216643165
- Peters, S. J., & Jolly, J. L. (2018). The influence of professional development in gifted education on the frequency of instructional practices. *The Australian Educational Researcher*, *45*(4), 473-491. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13384-018-0260-4
- Pienkos, E., Škodlar, B., & Sass, L. (2021). Expressing experience: The promise and perils of the phenomenological interview. *Phenomenology and the Cognitive Sciences*, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11097-021-09731-4
- Ponterotto, J. G. (2005). Qualitative research in counseling psychology: A primer on research paradigms and philosophy of science. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *5*2(2), 126.<u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.52.2.126</u>
- Ponterotto, J. G. (2006). Brief note on the origins, evolution, and meaning of the qualitative research concept thick description. *The Qualitative Report*, *11*(3), 538-549. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2006.1666
- Ponterotto, J. G., & Grieger, I. (2007). Effectively communicating qualitative research. *The Counseling Psychologist*, *35*(3), 404-430. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/001100006287443</u>
- Preckel, F., Baudson, T. G., Krolak-Schwerdt, S., & Glock, S. (2015). Gifted and maladjusted? Implicit attitudes and automatic associations related to gifted children. *American Educational Research Journal*, 52(6), 1160-1184. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831215596413
- Renzulli, J. S. (2002). Emerging conceptions of giftedness: Building a bridge to the new century. *Exceptionality*, *10*(2), 67-75.
- Renzulli, J. S. (2012). Reexamining the role of gifted education and talent development for the 21st century: A four-part theoretical approach. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, *56*(3), 150-159. https://doi.org/10.1177/0016986212444901
- Rice, J. K. (2003). *Teacher quality: Understanding the effectiveness of teacher attributes*. Economic Policy Institute, 1660 L Street, NW, Suite 1200, Washington, DC 20035.
- Rinn, A. N., Mun, R. U., & Hodges, J. (2020). 2018-2019 State of the States in Gifted Education. National Association for Gifted Children and the Council of State

Directors of Programs for the Gifted. <u>https://www.nagc.org/2018-2019-state-states-gifted-education</u>

- Rinn, A. N., Mun, R. U., & Hodges, J. (2022). 2020-2021 State of the States in Gifted Education. National Association for Gifted Children and the Council of State Directors of Programs for the Gifted. https://nagc.org/page/state-of-the-statesreport
- Ritchie, J., Lewis, J., Nicholls, C. M., & Ormston, R. (Eds.). (2013). *Qualitative research practice: A guide for social science students and researchers*. Sage, Ltd.
- Rowan, L., & Townend, G. (2016). Early career teachers' beliefs about their preparedness to teach: Implications for the professional development of teachers working with gifted and twice-exceptional students. *Cogent Education, 3*(1), 1242458. https://doi.org/10.1080/2331186X.2016.1242458
- Rubenzer, R. L., & Twaite, J. A. (1979). Attitudes of 1,200 educators toward the education of the gifted and talented: Implications for teacher preparation. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted*, 2(4), 202-213. https://doi.org/10.1177/016235327900200403
- Rubin, H. J., & Rubin, I. S. (2011). *Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data*. Sage.
- Siegle, D. (2018). Understanding underachievement. *Handbook of giftedness in children: Psychoeducational theory, research, and best practices*, 285-297.
- Silverman, D. (2006). Interpreting Qualitative Data: Methods for analysing talk, text, and interaction (3rd ed.) Sage Publications, Ltd.
- Shenton, A. K. (2004). Strategies for ensuring trustworthiness in qualitative research projects. *Education for Information*, 22(2), 63-75. https://doi.org/ 10.3233/EFI-2004-22201
- Skjott Linneberg, M., & Korsgaard, S. (2019). Coding qualitative data: A synthesis guiding the novice. *Qualitative Research Journal, 19*(3), 259-270. https://doi.org/10.1108/QRJ-12-2018-0012
- Smith, K., & Sela, O. (2005). Action research as a bridge between pre-service teacher education and in-service professional development for students and teacher educators. *European Journal of Teacher Education*, 28(3), 293-310. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02619760500269418</u>
- Stake, R. E. (1995). The art of case study research. Sage Publications, Ltd.
- Stephens, K. R. (2019). Teacher dispositions and their impact on implementation practices for the gifted. *Gifted Child Today*, *42*(4), 187-195. https://doi.org/10.1177/1076217519862330

- Szymanski, A., Croft, L., & Godor, B. (2018). Determining attitudes toward ability: A new tool for new understanding. *Journal of Advanced Academics, 29*(1), 29-55. https://doi.org/10.1177/1932202X17738989
- Teherani, A., Martimianakis, T., Stenfors-Hayes, T., Wadhwa, A., & Varpio, L. (2015). Choosing a qualitative research approach. *Journal of Graduate Medical Education*, 7(4), 669-670. https://doi.org/10.4300/JGME-D-15-00414.1
- Texas Education Agency (2019). *Texas state plan for the education of gifted/talented students*. https://tea.texas.gov/academics/special-student-populations/gifted-and-talented-education
- Tirri, K. A., Tallent-Runnels, M. K., Adams, A. M., Yuen, M., & Lau, P. S. Y. (2002). Cross-cultural predictors of teachers' attitudes toward gifted education: Finland, Hong Kong, and the United States. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted, 26*(2), 112-131. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/016235320202600203</u>
- Tracy, S. J. (2010). Qualitative quality: Eight "big-tent" criteria for excellent qualitative research. *Qualitative Inquiry*, *16*(10), 837-851. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077800410383121
- U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics (n.d.) Schools and Staffing Survey (SASS), "Public School Data File,." National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/surveys/sass/tables/sass0708_035_s1s.asp
- Troxclair, D. A. (2013). Preservice Teacher Attitudes Toward Giftedness. *Roeper Review, 35*, 58-64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02783193.2013.740603</u>
- VanTassel-Baska, J., Hubbard, G. F., & Robbins, J. I. (2021). Differentiation of instruction for gifted learners: collated evaluative studies of teacher classroom practices. *Handbook of Giftedness and Talent Development in the Asia-Pacific*, 945-979. https://doi.org/10.1080/02783193.2020.1765919
- VanTassel-Baska, J., & Johnsen, S. K. (2007). Teacher education standards for the field of gifted education: A vision of coherence for personnel preparation in the 21st century. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, *51*, 182-205. https://doi.org/10.1177/0016986207299880
- Wang, M. T., & Holcombe, R. (2010). Adolescents' perceptions of school environment, engagement, and academic achievement in middle school. *American Educational Research Journal*, 47(3), 633-662. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831209361209
- Waterman, C. (2022). "Giftedness without gifted children" revisited. *The Gifted Child Quarterly, 66*(2), 130-131. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/00169862211040529</u>

- Weyns, T., Preckel, F., & Verschueren, K. (2021). Teachers-in-training perceptions of gifted children's characteristics and teacher-child interactions: An experimental study. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 97, 103-215. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2020.103215</u>
- White, M. D., & Marsh, E. E. (2006). Content analysis: A flexible methodology. *Library Trends*, *55*(1), 22-45. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/lib.2006.0053</u>
- Wigfield, A., & Eccles, J. S. (2000). Expectancy–Value theory of achievement motivation. *Contemporary Educational Psychology, 25*(1), 68-81. <u>https://doi.org/10.1006/ceps.1999.1015</u>
- Wilson, J. H. (2006). Predicting student attitudes and grades from perceptions of instructors' attitudes. *Teaching of Psychology*, 33, 91-95.

https://doi.org/10.1207/s15328023top3302_2

- Wycoff, M., Nash, W. R., Juntune, J. E., & Mackay, L. (2003). Purposeful professional development: Planning positive experiences for teachers of the gifted and talented. *Gifted Child Today Magazine*, 26(4), 34-64. <u>https://doi.org/10.4219/gct-2003-116</u>
- Young, M. H., & Balli, S. J. (2014). Gifted and talented education (GATE) student and parent perspectives. *Gifted Child Today*, *37*(4), 236-246. https://doi.org/10.1177/1076217514544030
- Zahavi, D. (2001). Beyond empathy. Phenomenological approaches to intersubjectivity. Journal of Consciousness Studies, 8(5-6), 151-167. <u>https://doi.org/10.3846/coactivity.2010.08</u>